# Music for pain relief (Review)

Cepeda MS, Carr DB, Lau J, Alvarez H



This is a reprint of a Cochrane review, prepared and maintained by The Cochrane Collaboration and published in *The Cochrane Library* 2006, Issue 2

http://www.thecochranelibrary.com



## TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	1
PLAIN LANGUAGE SUMMARY	2
BACKGROUND	2
OBJECTIVES	2
CRITERIA FOR CONSIDERING STUDIES FOR THIS REVIEW	2
SEARCH METHODS FOR IDENTIFICATION OF STUDIES	3
METHODS OF THE REVIEW	3
DESCRIPTION OF STUDIES	5
METHODOLOGICAL QUALITY	5
RESULTS	5
DISCUSSION	Ć
AUTHORS' CONCLUSIONS	7
POTENTIAL CONFLICT OF INTEREST	7
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	7
SOURCES OF SUPPORT	7
REFERENCES	8
TABLES	13
Characteristics of included studies	13
Characteristics of excluded studies	32
ADDITIONAL TABLES	34
Table 03. Quality of studies that met inclusion criteria	34
ANALYSES	36
Comparison 01. Effect of music on pain intensity levels by age group	36
Comparison 02. Effect of music on pain intensity levels by type of pain evaluated	36
Comparison 03. Effect of music on pain intensity levels by who selected the type of music	36
Comparison 04. Effect of music on global pain relief (risk of having at least 50% of pain relief)	36
Comparison 05. Effect of music on morphine requirements by time (2 and 24 hours after surgery, and during painful	37
procedures)	
COVER SHEET	37
GRAPHS AND OTHER TABLES	38
Figure 01	38
Analysis 01.01. Comparison 01 Effect of music on pain intensity levels by age group, Outcome 01 Difference in pain	39
intensity on a 0-10 scale	
Analysis 02.01. Comparison 02 Effect of music on pain intensity levels by type of pain evaluated, Outcome 01 Difference	41
in pain intensity on a 0-10 scale	
Analysis 03.01. Comparison 03 Effect of music on pain intensity levels by who selected the type of music, Outcome 01	43
Difference in pain intensity on a 0-10 scale	
Analysis 04.01. Comparison 04 Effect of music on global pain relief (risk of having at least 50% of pain relief), Outcome	44
01 Risk of having at least 50% of pain relief	
Analysis 05.01. Comparison 05 Effect of music on morphine requirements by time (2 and 24 hours after surgery, and	45
during painful procedures). Outcome 01 Difference in morphine requirements	

## Music for pain relief (Review)

## Cepeda MS, Carr DB, Lau J, Alvarez H

Status: New

#### This record should be cited as:

Cepeda MS, Carr DB, Lau J, Alvarez H. Music for pain relief. *The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2006, Issue 2. Art. No.: CD004843.pub2. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD004843.pub2.

This version first published online: 19 April 2006 in Issue 2, 2006. Date of most recent substantive amendment: 10 February 2006

#### ABSTRACT

### Background

The efficacy of music for the treatment of pain has not been established.

#### **Objectives**

To evaluate the effect of music on acute, chronic or cancer pain intensity, pain relief, and analgesic requirements.

### Search strategy

We searched The Cochrane Library, MEDLINE, EMBASE, PsycINFO, LILACS and the references in retrieved manuscripts. There was no language restriction.

#### Selection criteria

We included randomized controlled trials that evaluated the effect of music on any type of pain in children or adults. We excluded trials that reported results of concurrent non-pharmacological therapies.

#### Data collection and analysis

Data was extracted by two independent review authors. We calculated the mean difference in pain intensity levels, percentage of patients with at least 50% pain relief, and opioid requirements. We converted opioid consumption to morphine equivalents. To explore heterogeneity, studies that evaluated adults, children, acute, chronic, malignant, labor, procedural, or experimental pain were evaluated separately, as well as those studies in which patients chose the type of music.

## Main results

Fifty-one studies involving 1867 subjects exposed to music and 1796 controls met inclusion criteria.

In the 31 studies evaluating mean pain intensity there was a considerable variation in the effect of music, indicating statistical heterogeneity ( $I^2 = 85.3\%$ ). After grouping the studies according to the pain model, this heterogeneity remained, with the exception of the studies that evaluated acute postoperative pain. In this last group, patients exposed to music had pain intensity that was 0.5 units lower on a zero to ten scale than unexposed subjects (95% CI: -0.9 to -0.2). Studies that permitted patients to select the music did not reveal a benefit from music; the decline in pain intensity was 0.2 units, 95% CI (-0.7 to 0.2).

Four studies reported the proportion of subjects with at least 50% pain relief; subjects exposed to music had a 70% higher likelihood of having pain relief than unexposed subjects (95% CI: 1.21 to 2.37). NNT = 5 (95% CI: 4 to 13).

Three studies evaluated opioid requirements two hours after surgery: subjects exposed to music required 1.0 mg (18.4%) less morphine (95% CI: -2.0 to -0.2) than unexposed subjects. Five studies assessed requirements 24 hours after surgery: the music group required 5.7 mg (15.4%) less morphine than the unexposed group (95% CI: -8.8 to -2.6). Five studies evaluated requirements during painful procedures: the difference in requirements showed a trend towards favoring the music group (-0.7 mg, 95% CI: -1.8 to 0.4).

#### Authors' conclusions

Listening to music reduces pain intensity levels and opioid requirements, but the magnitude of these benefits is small and, therefore, its clinical importance unclear.

#### PLAIN LANGUAGE SUMMARY

Music should not be considered a first line treatment for pain relief as the magnitude of its benefits is small.

Listening to music for treatment of pain offers potential advantages of low cost, ease of provision, and safety. This systematic review included 51 studies involving 3663 subjects. The reviewers found that music reduced pain, increased the number of patients who reported at least 50% pain relief, and reduced requirements for morphine-like analgesics. However as the magnitude of these positive effects is small, the clinical relevance of music for pain relief in clinical practice is unclear

#### BACKGROUND

Pain affects the lives of large numbers of patients and their families. Surveillance data on the incidence of cancer-related pain indicate that a majority of patients experience pain at some point during their course of treatment (Goudas 2001). Individuals with acute pain due to diagnostic or therapeutic medical procedures also often suffer from pain despite pharmacologic intervention (Carr 1992; Strassels 2002). Pain undermines mood, sleep patterns, physical and social functioning, and hence impairs quality of life (Reyes-Gibby 2002; Strassels 2000). Fortunately, bringing pain under control enhances function and quality of life (Goudas 2001; Reyes-Gibby 2002; Rogers 2000a; Rogers 2000b; Strassels 2000).

Non-pharmacological interventions are widely used for pain control. However, some of these techniques lack efficacy and for others the analgesic effect is at best moderate (Goudas 2001). Listening to music to decrease pain intensity or analgesic requirements, or both has been employed (Carr 1992; Jacox 1994) particularly as a distraction measure during brief interventions as a supplement or as an alternative for pharmacotherapy. Listening to music, as is true for many nondrug therapies such as hypnosis or distraction, offers potential advantages of low cost, ease of provision, and safety. However, the efficacy of music to reduce pain intensity or analgesic requirements has not been established (Cepeda 1998; Good 1996; Koch 1998).

## **OBJECTIVES**

To evaluate the effect of listening to music on acute, chronic or cancer pain intensity, pain relief, and analgesic requirements.

# CRITERIA FOR CONSIDERING STUDIES FOR THIS REVIEW

## Types of studies

We considered only randomized controlled trials (RCTs) for inclusion, as blinding a patient to the treatment (music) is not always possible, we also included unblinded or single blinded trials.

#### Types of participants

We included studies that evaluated the effect of music on acute, chronic, neuropathic, cancer pain or experimental pain, in children or adults.

### Types of intervention

Included studies had to evaluate and report the effect of music (as defined by the investigator) on pain intensity levels or on analgesic requirements. Included studies had to compare music with no music or with another pharmacologic or nonpharmacologic (e.g., hypnosis or acupuncture) treatment.

We excluded trials that reported the results of combined nonpharmacological therapies such as music with hypnosis, and music with relaxation for example, because the effect of music alone could not be isolated.

### Types of outcome measures

The outcomes of interest were:

- 1. patient reported pain intensity, or
- 2. patient reported pain relief, or
- 3. global improvement as rated by the patient, or
- 4. analgesic requirement, or
- 5. medication-related side effects

# SEARCH METHODS FOR IDENTIFICATION OF STUDIES

See: Pain, Palliative and Supportive Care Group methods used in reviews.

We searched the following electronic databases:

- 1. The Cochrane Pain, Palliative & Supportive Care Register
- The Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials (CENTRAL) in The Cochrane Library retrieved September 14 2004
- 3. MEDLINE 1966 to October 4 2004
- 4. EMBASE 1980 to September 15 2004
- 5. PsycINFO 1985 to September 24 2004
- 6. LILACS 1982 to September 8 2004

#### Search terms

For the identification of the studies, we used the following as free text and MeSH / EMTREE terms: music, music therapy, analges\*, and pain. In addition, we employed a highly sensitive search strategy for the retrieval of reports of controlled trials (Robinson 2002).

## Search history in MEDLINE

#1 music

#2 analges\*

#3 pain

#4 (randomized controlled trial [pt] OR controlled clinical trial [pt] OR randomized controlled trials [mh] OR random allocation [mh] OR double-blind method [mh] OR single-blind method [mh] OR clinical trial [pt] OR clinical trials [mh] OR ("clinical trial" [tw]) OR ((singl\* [tw] OR doubl\* [tw] OR trebl\* [tw] OR tripl\* [tw]) AND (mask\* [tw] OR blind\* [tw])) OR placebos [mh] OR placebo\* [tw] OR random\* [tw] OR research design [mh:noexp] OR comparative study [mh] OR evaluation studies [mh] OR follow-up studies [mh] OR prospective studies [mh] OR control\* [tw] OR prospectiv\* [tw] OR volunteer\* [tw]) (randomized controlled trial [pt] OR controlled clinical trial [pt] OR randomized controlled trials [mh] OR random allocation [mh] OR double-blind method [mh] OR single-blind method [mh] OR clinical trial [pt] OR clinical trials [mh] OR ("clinical trial" [tw]) OR ((singl\* [tw] OR doubl\* [tw] OR trebl\* [tw] OR tripl\* [tw]) AND (mask\* [tw] OR blind\* [tw])) OR placebos [mh] OR placebo\* [tw] OR random\* [tw] OR research design [mh:noexp] OR comparative study [mh] OR evaluation studies [mh] OR follow-up studies [mh] OR prospective studies [mh] OR control\* [tw] OR prospectiv\* [tw] OR volunteer\* [tw]) NOT (animal [mh] NOT human [mh])

#5 Music therapy

#6 #1 OR #5

#7 #2 OR #3

#8 #4 AND #6 AND #7

For each of the other databases, search strategies were based on the search strategy developed for MEDLINE, but revised appropriately. Bibliographies from all retrieved articles were searched for additional studies. In order to minimize the impact of publication bias, we also screened all conference abstracts from the 2002 World Congress on Pain, of the International Association for the Study of Pain.

No language restriction was applied. Non-English language papers were translated and assessed. We communicated with the authors to secure information not presented in the manuscripts. We considered there was no need to perform any additional hand searching of journals to supplement that routinely undertaken by the Cochrane Pain, Palliative and Supportive Care Group.

#### METHODS OF THE REVIEW

#### Study selection

All trials in which the abstract made reference to music and pain or analgesic requirements were retrieved in full. If there was no abstract, the paper was retrieved in full. For a trial to be included, it must have evaluated any of the following outcomes pain intensity, relief, global improvement or opioid requirements.

#### Data extraction

Data was extracted by two independent review authors. Disagreements were solved by consensus.

From each trial, we extracted:

- study design
- method of randomization
- concealment of randomization
- masking (if present) of study evaluators/outcome assessors
- similarity of baseline characteristics of study groups
- number of subjects in each arm
- whether the losses to follow-up exceeded 20% of the enrolled subject in any treatment arm
- nature of the control group
- demographic characteristics
- type of pain model
- concomitant treatments
- whether the analysis was based on intention to treat or treatment received
- type of music employed
- whether subjects were permitted to select the specific music or type of music, or both
- duration of the music exposure
- how subjects were exposed (e.g., headphones or loudspeakers)

- whether subjects listened a variety of music selections or the same piece repeatedly
- volume of the music
- opioid requirements
- side effects.

We also extracted the method(s) of pain assessment. If the authors described pain intensity using visual analogue scales or numeric rating scales, we obtained the mean and standard deviation of pain intensity in each study arm, then calculated the difference in pain intensity between groups and the corresponding standard error. In addition, we extracted the proportion of subjects who achieved at least 50% of pain relief or a similar outcome (i.e., at least moderate categorical pain relief), along with information on opioid requirements, if reported.

In cases where the studies reported the difference in pain intensity with no measure of dispersion, we estimated the standard error of the difference from the P value and the number of subjects in each arm, as described in the Cochrane manual.

For opioid requirement comparisons, we converted the opioid consumption into morphine equivalents. We considered 1.0 mg of parenteral morphine equivalent to 10 mg of parenteral meperidine and to 0.01 mg of parenteral fentanyl. These potency ratios have been validated in clinical studies (Janssen 1984; Stanley 1996; Woodhouse 1999).

As included studies evaluated opioid requirements during painful procedures, in the postanesthesia care unit (PACU), or in the 24 hours after surgery, we evaluated opioid requirements separately for these groups.

The unit of analysis was a study. If a study had multiple treatment arms, we abstracted the information on the arms relevant to the present systematic review.

Three trials were crossover randomized controlled trials (Beck 1991; Bo 2000; El Rakshy 1997). Beck 1991 reported the numbers of patients who achieved 50% or greater pain relief, this study is included in the studies that evaluated this outcome. Bo 2000 did not report the difference in pain intensity between the groups and, therefore, this study was not included in the meta-analysis. El Rakshy 1997 reported the mean difference of pain intensity, and that information was included with that of the other parallel RCTs.

## Methodological quality

All papers that met inclusion criteria had a quality appraisal. For this purpose, we considered whether the trial was random, double blind, if there was a description of the randomization and the masking process, if withdrawals were 20% or more, if the baseline characteristics of the groups compared were similar, and if the outcomes were analyzed according to the intention-to-treat

principle. These factors are considered cornerstones for validity (Guzman 2002).

We evaluated each of these variables separately and also calculated a quality score. We gave an arbitrary subscore of one if method of randomization was described, one if there was concealment of allocation, one if evaluators were blinded, one if patients were blinded, one if the baseline characteristics of the groups were similar, one if outcomes were analyzed according to the intention-to-treat principle and one if there were fewer than 20% of subjects in any single arm lost to follow up. We assumed that the lack of description of the specific quality parameter evaluated meant that it was not present. The maximum score would be seven for a study that described the method of randomization, the randomization was concealed, both investigators and patients were blinded, the groups were similar at baseline, the outcomes were analyzed according to the intention-to-treat principle, and there were less than 20% of losses to follow up.

#### Measures of treatment effect

For pain outcomes, we calculated the mean difference in pain intensity scores between the groups, the relative risk of having at least 50% pain relief, and the corresponding number needed-to-treat (NNT).

For analgesic requirements, we calculated the mean difference in opioid requirements between the two treatment groups.

#### Assessment of heterogeneity

We combined the results of trials that had clinical homogeneity. For example, studies that evaluated adults were assessed separately from the studies that assessed children. Studies that evaluated acute postoperative pain, chronic non cancer pain, cancer pain, labor pain, procedural pain, and experimental pain were evaluated separately. As the heterogeneity persisted, we evaluated separately those studies in which patients had selected the music.

To evaluate whether the music effect size was similar in the included studies, we used the Q statistic (Higgins 2003). P values smaller than 0.1 were considered indicative that the studies were not homogeneous.

We used metaregression to assess the extent to which sample size, type of pain evaluated, patient selection of music, type of participants, and study quality explained the heterogeneity observed in treatment effect. As the validity of any quality score to explore heterogeneity is increasingly controversial (Balk 2002), we explored the effect of study quality in two ways. First, we included in one regression model the quality score. Second, in another regression model we included each one of quality variables evaluated. These analyses were performed with the Stata software and the "metareg" command.

Because of the unexplained heterogeneity, we used the random effects model to summarize the data, except when estimating the likelihood of having at least 50% of pain relief, when we used a fixed effects model because of homogeneity.

## Assessment of reporting biases - Sensitivity analysis

We investigated the influence of a single study on the overall metaanalysis estimate using the "metainf" command in Stata.

## Assessment of agreement between review authors

We calculated the agreement and the concordance correlation coefficient between review authors.

#### **DESCRIPTION OF STUDIES**

Sixty-two studies were excluded (Table 1). Of these studies, seventeen evaluated combined therapy (e.g., music and suggestions); sixteen were not randomized; ten did not evaluate pain or opioid requirements; nine were systematic or narrative reviews; five did not evaluate music, three were secondary analysis of studies included in the present review; and in two the active and the control groups assessed music.

We translated studies from French, Spanish, German and Polish. We were unable to acquire two studies: Tufts Library exhausted all the sources (Dobro 1999; Hua 1997).

Fifty-one studies fulfilled inclusion criteria with 1867 subjects exposed to music and 1796 as controls. Eight of these studies evaluated children, including neonates (Arts 1994; Bo 2000; Fowler-Kerry 1987; Gawronska 2002; Joyce 2001; Marchette 1989; Marchette 1991; Megel 1998) for a total of 334 children exposed to music and 296 serving as controls. The median sample size of trials that studied adults were 53, with a range from 11 to 233, the median number of subjects for the trials that evaluated children was 76 with a range from 23 to 130.

Of the 51 studies, 28 studies evaluated pain during a diagnostic or therapeutic procedure such as colonoscopy or lithotripsy, with a total of 1118 subjects exposed to music and 1111 controls (Arts 1994; Bally 2003; Bo 2000; Broscious 1999; Cadigan 2001; Cepeda 1998; Chan 2003; Chlan 2000; Ferguson 2004; Fowler-Kerry 1987; Gawronska 2002; Hasenbring 1999; Haythronthwaite 2001; Jacobson 1999; Joyce 2001; Kliempt 1999; Koch 1998; Kotwal 1998; Kwekkeboom 2003; Lee 2002; Mandle 1990; Marchette 1989; Marchette 1991; Megel 1998; Menegazzi 1991; Schiemann 2002; Uedo 2004; Yilmaz 2003). Fourteen studies, with 510 subjects exposed to music and 493 controls, evaluated postoperative pain (Mullooly 1988; Korunka 1992; Heitz 1992; Blankfield 1995; Good 1995; Good 1998; Good 1999; Laurion 2003; Nilsson 2001Nilsson 2003a; Nilsson 2003b; Migneault 2004; Taylor 1998; Zimmerman 1996). Three studies, with 50 subjects exposed to music and 60 controls, evaluated chronic noncancer pain (El Rakshy 1997; Le 1998; McCaffrey 2003). Two studies, with 29 subjects exposed to music and 28 controls, evaluated cancer pain (Beck 1991; Reinhardt 1999). Two studies, with 30 subjects exposed to music and 30 controls, evaluated experimental pain (Geden 1989; Heckmat 1993), and two studies, with 67 subjects exposed to music and 74 controls, evaluated labor pain (Durham 1986; Phumdoung 2003).

Nine studies out of the 51 included studies provided insufficient data on pain or opioid requirements to permit inclusion in the meta-analyses (even though they evaluated pain or opioid requirements) (Durham 1986; Gawronska 2002; Geden 1989; Hasenbring 1999; Le 1998; Marchette 1989; Marchette 1989; Megel 1998; Reinhardt 1999). These studies included 179 subjects exposed to music and 179 controls.

Two pediatric studies (Fowler-Kerry 1987; Joyce 2001) evaluated pain intensity using a scale from 0 to three and were not included in the meta-analysis because the remainder of this group of studies evaluated pain using a 0 to ten scale. The study by Fowler-Kerry 1987 evaluated children of five years of age undergoing immunization and the study by Joyce 2001 evaluated neonates.

## METHODOLOGICAL QUALITY

The median quality score was three, the highest quality score was six (obtained by only one study), and three studies scored "0" (see Table 3).

#### RESULTS

The agreement between the evaluators was very high. The agreement for variables that were nominal (see Table Agreement) ranged from 94 to 100%, and for continuous variables it was 100% (concordance correlation coefficient of one).

#### Pain intensity

Thirty one studies reported mean pain responses. There was considerable variation in the effect of music on pain intensity, indicating statistical heterogeneity, ( $\text{Chi}^2$ , P < 0.0001,  $\text{I}^2 = 85.3\%$ ) (Comparison 01). The pooled estimate showed that subjects exposed to music had on average 0.4 units (on a 0 to ten scale) less pain than unexposed subjects, 95% CI: -0.7 to -0.2.

After grouping the studies by type of pain model (acute postoperative, chronic, labor, procedural or experimental pain), the heterogeneity remained, with the exception of the studies that evaluated acute postoperative pain (P = 0.11). In this group of studies, patients exposed to music had 0.5 units lower pain intensity than unexposed subjects (95% CI: -0.9 to -0.2) (Comparison 02).

To explore the treatment effect heterogeneity, we separately analyzed studies in which patients selected the type of music. The heterogeneity remained; studies that did not permit patients to select the type of music reported a greater decrease in pain intensity levels (0.5 versus 0.2 units) (Comparison 03).

The metaregressions also failed to elucidate the heterogeneity, none of the variables included explained the heterogeneity observed in the treatment effect.

Consequently, we evaluated the influence of each of the studies on the pooled estimate. A single study (Kwekkeboom 2003), had a great influence on the music treatment effect size, especially if a fixed effects model was used. Inclusion of this single study changed the treatment effect of music from beneficial (0.4 units less pain if exposed to music) to deleterious in terms of pain control (0.3 units more pain than unexposed subjects).

#### Children

Eight studies evaluated children or neonates (Arts 1994; Bo 2000; Fowler-Kerry 1987; Gawronska 2002; Joyce 2001; Marchette 1989; Marchette 1991). Four studies reported quantitative data, but it was not possible to obtain a pooled estimate because of the diverse methods used to assess pain intensity. The study by Arts 1994 showed a difference of 0.1 units on a 0 to ten scale in favor of the unexposed group (this study was included in the overall estimate). Fowler-Kerry 1987 using a four-point pain scale from 0 to three, found a difference of 0.44 units in favor of the music group, similarly, the study by Joyce 2001 reported a difference of 0.75 units using the same scale. The study by Gawronska 2002, evaluated the proportion of subjects with at least 50% of pain relief, and this study was included in the studies that reported pain relief.

A description of the studies that did not report quantitative data follows: the study by Bo 2000 evaluated neonates and reported that those exposed to music exhibited less pain behavior. In contrast, the two studies by Marchette that also evaluated neonates (Marchette 1989; Marchette 1991), reported no effect of music upon pain behavior. Megel 1998 evaluated children between three and six years of age and found no difference in pain intensity between the music and control groups.

#### Pain relief

Four studies reported the proportion of subjects who achieved at least 50% pain relief (Beck 1991; Gawronska 2002; Kotwal 1998; Uedo 2004). There was no heterogeneity (P = 0.9) and, therefore, we used a fixed effects method to pool the data. Subjects exposed to music had a 70% greater probability of having at least 50% of pain relief than unexposed subjects (95% CI: 1.21 to 2.37) This is equivalent to a NNT of 5 (95% CI: 4 to 13). (Comparison 04).

## Opioid requirements

Thirteen studies evaluated opioid requirements, all in adult patients (Blankfield 1995; Cepeda 1998; Good 1995; Kliempt 1999; Koch 1998; Korunka 1992; Laurion 2003; Mandle 1990; Migneault 2004; Nilsson 2001; Nilsson 2003a; Nilsson 2003b; Schiemann 2002). Five studies evaluated opioid requirements during painful procedures (216 subjects were exposed to music and 220 served as controls). Five studies evaluated opioid requirements for 24 hours after surgery with a total of 153 patients exposed to music and 146 controls), and three studies assessed opioid requirements during the first two hours after surgery (141 patients exposed to music and 140 controls) (Comparison 05).

Only four studies that evaluated requirements during painful procedures showed some heterogeneity (P = 0.06). Studies that evaluated opioid requirements two hours after surgery found that the subjects exposed to music required 1 mg (18.4 %) less of morphine (95% CI: -2.0 to -0.2) than the unexposed subjects. At 24 hours after surgery, the difference in morphine requirements also favored the music group. The latter group required 5.7 mg (15.4%) less morphine than the unexposed group (95% CI: -8.8 to -2.6). Opioid requirements during painful procedures were also lower (-0.7 mg) in the music group (95% CI: -1.8 to 0.4), but this difference did not reach statistical significance.

#### Side effects

Only four studies evaluated side effects (Cepeda 1998; Laurion 2003; Nilsson 2001; Nilsson 2003a). All of these studies reported no statistically significant difference in the incidence of side effects. The study by Cepeda 1998 reported a 7.4 % incidence of nausea in the music group versus 9.1% in the control group and the study by Laurion 2003 found that 35% of subjects in the music group had nausea versus 53% in the control group. The studies by Nilsson 2001 and Nilsson 2003a evaluated nausea on a one to four scale and found no difference in the incidence of this side effect. Nausea was reported as a mean and standard deviation:  $1.6 \pm 0.9$  in the music group versus  $1.7 \pm 0.9$  in the control group (Nilsson 2001).

#### DISCUSSION

Of the modest number of studies that evaluated the effect of music on pain intensity or opioid requirements, half were of low quality (score of less than three of a possible seven) and only 13 of the studies (25 %) scored four to six in the quality scale. In addition, there was heterogeneity in the effect of music upon pain intensity that had no obvious explanation.

The pooling of the studies with clinical and statistical homogeneity shows that music reduced postoperative pain intensity levels. The maximal reduction in pain intensity levels is 0.9 units on a zero to ten scale; although this difference reaches statistical significance, its clinical importance is unclear. The minimal reduction in pain intensity levels on a zero to ten scale that is normally perceptible to patients is one unit, but if pain is severe the decrease must be two units or greater to be perceptible (Cepeda 2003). Nonetheless, treatments that produce similar reductions in pain intensity are clinically used, such as neurolytic celiac plexus block (Wong 2004).

Although patient selection of the type of music has been advocated (Heckmat 1993), this systematic review found that the decline in pain intensity was similar in studies in which patients selected the type of music and in those in which patients did not choose the type of music.

In addition to analyzing absolute changes in pain intensity, we estimated the number of patients reporting a specific degree of pain relief, as recommended in the literature (Dworkin 2005; Farrar

2000). The NNT of music is five, meaning that of five patients exposed to music, one will exhibit a 50% or greater pain relief who would have not experienced it if they had not been listening to music. This NNT is similar to the NNT of a single dose of 325 mg of paracetamol (Barden 2004). Yet only four studies (13%) evaluated this outcome and the quality of three of the studies was low, therefore, we advise caution when interpreting these results

Music reduces opioid requirements. However, the music-related decrease in morphine equivalents consumed is 1 mg in two hours (18.4% reduction) and 5.7 mg in 24 hours (15.4% reduction) after surgery. It is difficult to assign clinical significance to these differences. If these reductions are compared with pharmacological treatments that have opioid sparing effects, such as nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), the decrement in opioid requirements produced by listening to music is comparatively minor. Adding ketorolac to an opioid regimen would be expected to produce a 58.5% decrease (6.5 mg) in morphine needs in the first two postoperative hours (Cepeda 2005), and of 30% to 50% in a 24 hour time span (Marret 2005). Adding a weaker analgesic such as paracetamol to a patient controlled analgesic (PCA) morphine regimen also produces a greater opioid sparing effect than music: opioid requirements during the first 24 hours after surgery in patients receiving paracetamol instead of placebo are 20% lower (a difference of 9 mg of morphine) (Remy 2005). Thus, the magnitude of the opioid sparing effect of music is lower than the that produced by the use of paracetamol or NSAIDs.

The reduction in opioid requirements is only important if it lowers the risk of opioid related side effects, and very few studies evaluated side effects. Nonetheless, it seems unlikely that the magnitude of the music opioid sparing effect could reduce the incidence of opioid related side effects. A meta-analysis of seven RCTs that evaluated the effect of adding paracetamol to an opioid regimen found that opioid-related side effects were similar in the paracetamol and placebo groups despite the 20% reduction in morphine requirements in 24 hours in the paracetamol group (Remy 2005). Reductions of at least 30% seem to be necessary to lower the incidence of opioid related side effects. For example, a 50% decrement in opioid requirements two hours after surgery (obtained with the concomitant use of morphine and ketorolac) is associated with an 11% decrease in adverse events and decrements around 30% to 50% are associated with a 12% to 30% reduction in the incidence of opioid-related side effects 24 hours after surgery (Marret 2005).

#### **AUTHORS' CONCLUSIONS**

#### Implications for practice

Music should not be considered as a primary method for pain relief. Clinicians should be aware of the limited utility of music to decrease pain or analgesic requirements.

## Implications for research

This systematic review assesses only the effect of music on pain and opioid requirements. The effect of music on other outcomes such as anxiety needs to be investigated as well.

The combination of music and other nonpharmacologic therapies could have a synergistic effect to produce clinically important benefits upon pain intensity or analgesic requirements and hence deserves further evaluation.

Listening to music reduces pain intensity levels and opioid requirements, but the magnitude of these benefits is small and, therefore, its clinical importance unclear.

# POTENTIAL CONFLICT OF INTEREST

None known.

#### **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

- The Saltonstall Fund for Pain Research, the Javeriana University School of Medicine, the Ibero-American Cochrane Center, and the INCLEN's grant (RCB-2003) made possible the performance of this review.
- We thank Frances Fairman formerly of the PaPaS group for running the EMBASE search.

## SOURCES OF SUPPORT

## External sources of support

• No sources of support supplied

## Internal sources of support

 Prof Daniel B Carr, Professor of Pain Research, New England Medical Center, Boston USA

#### REFERENCES

#### References to studies included in this review

## Arts 1994 (published data only)

Arts SE, Abu-Saad HH, Champion GD, Crawford MR, Fisher RJ, Juniper KH. Age-related response to lidocaine-prilocaine (EMLA) emulsion and effect of music distraction on the pain of intravenous cannulation. *Pediatrics* 1994;**93**(5):797–801.

#### Bally 2003 {published data only}

Bally K, Campbell D, Chesnick K, Tranmer JE. Effects of patient-controlled music therapy during coronary angiography on procedural pain and anxiety distress syndrome. *Crit Care Nurse* 2003;**23**(2):50–8

#### Beck 1991 {published data only}

Beck SL. The therapeutic use of music for cancer-related pain. *Oncol Nurs Forum* 1991;**18**(8):1327–37.

#### Blankfield 1995 {published data only}

Blankfield RP, Zyzanski SJ, Flocke SA, Alemagno S, Scheurman K. Taped therapeutic suggestions and taped music as adjuncts in the care of coronary-artery-bypass patients. *Am J Clin Hypn* 1995;**37**:32–42.

#### Bo 2000 {published data only}

Bo LK, Callaghan P. Soothing pain-elicited distress in Chinese neonates. *Pediatrics* 2000;**105**(4):E49.

#### Broscious 1999 {published data only}

Broscious SK. Music: an intervention for pain during chest tube removal after open heart surgery. Am J Crit Care 1999;8(6):410–5.

#### Cadigan 2001 {published data only}

Cadigan ME, Caruso NA, Haldeman SM, McNamara ME, Noyes DA. The effects of music on cardiac patients on bed rest. *Prog Cardiovasc Nurs* 2001;**16**(1):5–13.

### Cepeda 1998 {published data only}

Cepeda MS, Diaz JE, Hernandez V, Daza E, Carr DB. Music does not reduce alfentanil requirement during patient-controlled analgesia (PCA) use in extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy for renal stones. *J Pain Symptom Manage* 1998;**16**(6):382–7.

## Chan 2003 {published data only}

Chan YM, Lee PW, Ng TY, Ngan HY, Wong LC. The use of music to reduce anxiety for patients undergoing colposcopy: a randomized trial. *Gynecol Oncol* 2003;**91**(1):213–7.

#### Chlan 2000 {published data only}

Chlan L, Evans D, Greenleaf M, Walker J. Effects of a single music therapy intervention on anxiety, discomfort, satisfaction, and compliance with screening guidelines in outpatients undergoing flexible sigmoidoscopy. *Gastroenterol Nurs* 2000;**23**(4):148–56.

#### Durham 1986 {published data only}

Durham L, Collins M. The effect of music as a conditioning aid in prepared childbirth education. *J Obstet Gynecol Neonatal Nurs* 1986; **15**(3):268–70.

## El Rakshy 1997 {published data only}

El Rakshy M, Weston C. An investigation into the possible additive effects of acupuncture and autogenic relaxation in the management of chronic pain. *Acupunct Med* 1997;**15**:2–75.

## Ferguson 2004 {published data only}

Ferguson SL, Voll KV. Burn pain and anxiety: the use of music relaxation during rehabilitation. *J Burn Care Rehabil* 2004;**25**(1):8–14.

#### Fowler-Kerry 1987 {published data only}

Fowler-Kerry S, Lander JR. Management of injection pain in children. *Pain* 1987;**30**(2):169–75.

#### Gawronska 2002 {published data only}

Gawronska SJ, Zienkiewicz J, Majkowicz M, Szwed E, Kiewlicz W, Soroka. Musictherapy before and during oral surgeries as a positive relaxing influence on the young patients. *Ann Acad Med Gedanensis* 2002;**32**:161–72.

#### Geden 1989 {published data only}

Geden EA, Lower M, Beattie S, Beck N. Effects of music and imagery on physiologic and self-report of analogued labor pain. *Nurs Res* 1989; **38**(1):37–41.

## Good 1995 {published data only}

Good M. A comparison of the effects of jaw relaxation and music on postoperative pain. *Nurs Res* 1995;44(1):52–7.

#### Good 1998 {published data only}

Good M, Chin CC. The effects of Western music on postoperative pain in Taiwan. *Kaohsiung J Med Sci* 1998;14(2):94–103.

#### Good 1999 {published data only}

Good M, Stanton-Hicks M, Grass JA, Cranston AG, Choi C, Schoolmeesters LJ, Salmon A. Relief of postoperative pain with jaw relaxation, music and their combination. *Pain* 1999;**81**(1-2):163–72.

#### Hasenbring 1999 {published data only}

Hasenbring M, Schulz KF, Hennings U, Florian M, Linhart D, Ramm G. The efficacy of relaxation/imagery, music therapy and psychological support for pain relief and quality of life: first results from a randomized controlled clinical trial. *Bone Marrow Transplant* 1999; **23 Suppl 1**:S166.

## Haythronthwaite 2001 {published data only}

Haythronthwaite JA, Lawrence JW, Fauerbach JA. Brief cognitive interventions for burn pain. *Ann Behav Med* 2001;**23**(1):42–9.

### Heckmat 1993 {published data only}

Heckmat HM, Hertel JB. Pain attenuating effects of preferred versus non-preferred music interventions. *Psychology of Music* 1993;**21**:163–73

#### Heitz 1992 {published data only}

Heitz L, Symreng T, Scamman FL. Effect of music therapy in the postanesthesia care unit: a nursing intervention. *J Post Anesth Nurs* 1992;7(1):22–31.

#### Jacobson 1999 {published data only}

Jacobson AF. Intradermal normal saline solution, self-selected music, and insertion difficulty effects on intravenous insertion pain. *Heart Lung* 1999;**28**(2):114–22.

## Joyce 2001 {published data only}

Joyce BA, Keck JF, Gerkensmeyer J. Evaluation of pain management interventions for neonatal circumcision pain. *J Pediatr Health Care* 2001;**15**(3):105–14.

#### Kliempt 1999 {published data only}

Kliempt P, Ruta D, Ogston S, Landeck A, Martay K. Hemispheric-synchronisation during anaesthesia: a double-blind randomised trial using audiotapes for intra-operative nociception control. *Anaesthesia* 1999;**54**(8):769–73.

#### Koch 1998 (published data only)

Koch ME, Kain ZN, Ayoub C, Rosenbaum SH. The sedative and analgesic sparing effect of music. *Anesthesiology* 1998;**89**(2):300–6.

#### Korunka 1992 {published data only}

Korunka C, Guttmann G, Schleinitz D, Hilpert M, Haas R, Fitzal S. The effects of suggestions and music presented during general anaesthesia on postoperative well-being. *Z Klin Psychol* 1992;**21**:272–85.

#### Kotwal 1998 {published data only}

Kotwal MR, Rinchhen CZ, Ringe VV. Stress reduction through listening to Indian classical music during gastroscopy. *Diagnostic and Therapeutic Endoscopy* 1998;4:191–7.

#### Kwekkeboom 2003 {published data only}

Kwekkeboom KL. Music versus distraction for procedural pain and anxiety in patients with cancer. *Oncol Nurs Forum* 2003;**30**(3):433–40

#### Laurion 2003 {published data only}

Laurion S, Fetzer SJ. The effect of two nursing interventions on the postoperative outcomes of gynecologic laparoscopic patients. *J Perianesth Nurs* 2003;**18**(4):254–61.

#### Le 1998 {published data only}

Le Roux F. Music: A new intergrated model in physiotherapy. S Afr J Physiother 1998;54:2–11.

#### Lee 2002 {published data only}

Lee DW, Chan KW, Poon CM, et al. Relaxation music decreases the dose of patient-controlled sedation during colonoscopy: a prospective randomized controlled trial. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2002;**55**(1):33–6.

#### Mandle 1990 {published data only}

Mandle CL, Domar AD, Harrington DP, Leserman J, Bozadjian EM, Friedman. Relaxation response in femoral angiography. *Radiology* 1990;**174**:737–9.

## Marchette 1989 {published data only}

Marchette L, Main R, Redick E. Pain reduction during neonatal circumcision. *Pediatr Nurs* 1989;15(2):207-8, 210.

## Marchette 1991 {published data only}

Marchette L, Main R, Redick E, Bagg A, Leatherland J. Pain reduction interventions during neonatal circumcision. *Nurs Res* 1991;**40** (4):241–4.

#### McCaffrey 2003 {published data only}

McCaffrey R, Freeman E. Effect of music on chronic osteoarthritis pain in older people. *J Adv Nurs* 2003;44(5):517–24.

## Megel 1998 {published data only}

Megel ME, Houser CW, Gleaves LS. Children's responses to immunizations: lullables as a distraction. *Issues Compr Pediatr Nurs* 1998; **21**(3):129–45.

### Menegazzi 1991 {published data only}

Menegazzi JJ, Paris PM, Kersteen CH, Flynn B, Trautman DE. A randomized, controlled trial of the use of music during laceration repair. *Ann Emerg Med* 1991;**20**(4):348–50.

## Migneault 2004 {published data only}

Migneault B, Girard F, Albert C, Chouinard P, Boudreault D, Provencher D, et al. The effect of music on the neurohormonal stress response to surgery under general anesthesia. *Anesth Analg* 2004;**98** (2):527-32, table.

#### Mullooly 1988 {published data only}

Mullooly VM, Levin RF, Feldman HR. Music for postoperative pain and anxiety. J NY State Nurses Assoc 1988;19(3):4–7.

#### Nilsson 2001 {published data only}

Nilsson U, Rawal N, Unestahl LE, Zetterberg C, Unosson M. Improved recovery after music and therapeutic suggestions during general anaesthesia: a double-blind randomised controlled trial. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 2001;**45**(7):812–7.

#### Nilsson 2003a {published data only}

Nilsson U, Rawal N, Enqvist B, Unosson M. Analgesia following music and therapeutic suggestions in the PACU in ambulatory surgery; a randomized controlled trial. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 2003;**47**(3): 278–83.

#### Nilsson 2003b {published data only}

Nilsson U, Rawal N, Unosson M. A comparison of intra-operative or postoperative exposure to music - a controlled trial of the effects on postoperative pain. *Anaesthesia* 2003;**58**(7):699–703.

#### Phumdoung 2003 {published data only}

Phumdoung S, Good M. Music reduces sensation and distress of labor pain. *Pain Manag Nurs* 2003;4(2):54–61.

#### Reinhardt 1999 {published data only}

Reinhardt U. [Investigations into synchronisation of heart rate and musical rhythm in a relaxation therapy in patients with cancer pain]. Forsch Komplementarmed 1999;6(3):135–41.

#### Schiemann 2002 {published data only}

Schiemann U, Gross M, Reuter R, Kellner H. Improved procedure of colonoscopy under accompanying music therapy. *Eur J Med Res* 2002;7:131–4.

#### Taylor 1998 {published data only}

Taylor LK, Kuttler KL, Parks TA, Milton D. The effect of music in the postanesthesia care unit on pain levels in women who have had abdominal hysterectomies. *J Perianesth Nurs* 1998;**13**(2):88–94.

#### Uedo 2004 {published data only}

Uedo N, Ishikawa H, Morimoto K, Ishihara R, Narahara H, Akedo I, et al. Reduction in salivary cortisol level by music therapy during colonoscopic examination. *Hepatogastroenterology* 2004;**51**(56): 451–3.

## Yilmaz 2003 {published data only}

Yilmaz E, Ozcan S, Basar M, Basar H, Batislam E, Ferhat M. Music decreases anxiety and provides sedation in extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy. *Urology* 2003;**61**(2):282–6.

## Zimmerman 1996 {published data only}

Zimmerman L, Nieveen J, Barnason S, Schmaderer M. The effects of music interventions on postoperative pain and sleep in coronary artery bypass graft (CABG) patients. *Sch Inq Nurs Pract* 1996;**10**(2): 153–70.

## References to studies excluded from this review

#### Aitken 2002

Airken JC, Wilson S, Coury D, Moursi AM. The effect of music distraction on pain, anxiety and behavior in pediatric dental patients. *Pediatr Dent* 2002;**24**:114–8.

### Albert 2002

Albert RE. The effect of guided imagery and music on pain and anxiety during laceration repair. Dissertation Abstracts International:

Section B: The Sciences & Engineering. 5030. US: Univ Microfilms International 2002; Vol. 62, issue 11-B.

#### Almeida 2003

Almeida PZ, Mendez L, Gomez MO, Jhamb N, Ghurani G, Lambrou N. The effect of music therapy and guided imagery on postoperative pain, anxiety and medication use: a prospective randomized study. *Gynecol Oncol* 2003;**88**:198–9.

## Baghdadi 2000

Baghdadi ZD. Evaluation of audio analgesia for restorative care in children treated using electronic dental anesthesia. *J Clin Pediatr Dent* 2000;**25**(1):9–12.

## Bailey 1983

Bailey LM. The effects of live music versus tape-recorded music on hospitalized cancer patients. *Music Therapy* 1983;**3**(1):17–8.

## Bailey 1986

Bailey LM. Music therapy in pain management. J Pain Symptom Manage 1986;1:1–28.

#### Bellan 2002

Bellan L, Gooi A, Rehsia S. The Misericordia Health Centre cataract comfort study. *Can J Ophthalmol* 2002;**37**(3):155–60.

#### Bertucci 1993

Bertucci HA. Hypno-anaesthesia with headphones (influence of hypnosis, through headphones, on drugs used during intra and post-surgery). *Rev argent anestesiol* 1993;**51**(2):69–80.

## Binek 2003

Binek J, Sagmeister M, Borovicka J, Knierim M, Magdeburg B, Meyenberger. Perception of gastrointestinal endoscopy by patients and examiners with and without background music. *Digestion* 2003; **68**(1):5–8.

#### Bowers 1996

Bowers LA. An exploration of holistic and nontraditional healing methods including research in the use of neuro-linguistic programming in the adjunctive treatment of acute pain. Dissertation Abstracts International 1996:6379.

## Buffum 2003

Buffum M, Lanier EM, Sasso CM, Rodahl E, Hayes A. Designing and conducting research: A music intervention to reduce anxiety before vascular angiography procedures. *J Vasc Nurs* 2003;**21**(3):110–3.

### Carroll 1998

Carroll D, Seers K. Relaxation for the relief of chronic pain: a systematic review. *J Adv Nurs* 1998;**27**(3):476–87.

#### Chesky 1997

Chesky KS, Russell IJ, Lopez Y, Kondraske GV. Fibromyalgia tender point pain: A double-blind, placebo-controlled pilot study of music vibration using the music vibration table(tm). *J Musculoskel Pain* 1997;**5**:33–52.

## Diette 2003

Diette GB, Lechtzin N, Haponik E, Devrotes A, Rubin HR. Distraction therapy with nature sights and sounds reduces pain during flexible bronchoscopy: a complementary approach to routine analgesia. *Chest* 2003;**123**(3):941–8.

## Elliott 1994

Elliott D. The effects of music and muscle relaxation on patient anxiety in a coronary care unit. *Heart Lung* 1994;**23**(1):27–35.

#### Elsbery 1992

Elsbery NL. Re: Pain reduction interventions during neonatal circumcision. *Nurs Res* 1992;**41**(2):127.

#### **Evans 2002**

Evans D. The effectiveness of music as an intervention for hospital patients: a systematic review. *J Adv Nurs* 2002;**37**(1):8–18.

#### Fauerbach 2002

Fauerbach JA, Lawrence JW, Haythornthwaite JA, Richter L. Coping with the stress of a painful medical procedure. *Behav Res Ther* 2002; **40**(9):1003–15.

#### Fratianne 2001

Fratianne RB, Prensner JD, Huston MJ, Super DM, Yowler CJ, Standley JM. The effect of music-based imagery and musical alternate engagement on the burn debridement process. *J Burn Care Rehabil* 2001;**22**(1):47–53.

#### Frid 1981

Frid IA, Berezkin DP, Evtiukhin AI, Beliaev DG, Aleksandrin GP. Hypnosis and music analgesia in the postoperative period. *Anesteziol Reanimatol* 1981;5:30–2.

#### Goff 1997

Goff LC, Pratt RR, Madrigal JL. Music listening and S-IgA levels in patients undergoing a dental procedure. *Int J of Arts Medicine (IJAM)* 1997;**5**(2):22–6.

## Good 1996

Good M. Effects of relaxation and music on postoperative pain: a review. *J Adv Nurs* 1996;**24**:905–14.

#### Good 2001

Good M, Stanton-Hicks M, Grass JA, Anderson GC, Lai HL, Roykulcharoen V, Adler PA. Relaxation and music to reduce post-surgical pain. *J Adv Nurs* 2001;**33**(2):208–15.

#### Good 2002

Good M, Anderson GC, Stanton-Hicks M, Grass JA, Makii M. Relaxation and music reduce pain after gynecologic surgery. *Pain Manag Nurs* 2002;**3**(2):61–70.

#### Guetin 2003

Guetin S, Graber DB, Blayac JP, Calvet C, Herisson C. Effects of musicotherapy on chronic rheumatoid back pain: Preliminary study of 40 patients. *Douleurs* 2003;4:1–40.

## Heiser 1997

Heiser RM, Chiles K, Fudge M, Gray SE. The use of music during the immediate postoperative recovery period. *AORN J* 1997;**65**(4): 777–5.

#### Hekmat 1993

Hekmat H, Hertel JB. Pain attenuating effects of preferred versus non-preferred music interventions. *Psychology of Music* 1993;**21**:163–73.

### Hilliard 2003

Hilliard RE. The effects of music therapy on the quality and length of life of people diagnosed with terminal cancer. *J Music Ther* 2003; **40**(2):113–37.

### Howitt 1967

Howitt JW. An evaluation of audio-analgesia effects. *J Dent Child* 1967;**34**:406–11.

#### Kaden 1999

Kaden M. Music therapy in the treatment of stress and pain. *Fortschr Med* 1999;**117**(15):15.

#### Kain 2001

Kain ZN, Wang SM, Mayes LC, Krivutza DM, Teague BA. Sensory stimuli and anxiety in children undergoing surgery: a randomized, controlled trial. *Anesth Analg* 2001;**92**(4):897–903.

#### Kleiber 1999

Kleiber C, Harper DC. Effects of distraction on children's pain and distress during medical procedures: a meta-analysis. *Nurs Res* 1999; **48**(1):44–9.

#### **Krout 2001**

Krout RE. The effects of single-session music therapy interventions on the observed and self-reported levels of pain control, physical comfort, and relaxation of hospice patients. *Am J Hosp Palliat Care* 2001;**18**(6):383–90.

#### Kullich 2003

Kullich W, Bernatzky G, Hesse HP, Wendtner F, Likar R, Klein G. [Music therapy-effect on pain, sleep and quality of life in low back pain]. *Wien Med Wochenschr* 2003;**153**(9-10):217–21.

#### Kumar 1992

Kumar A, Bajaj A, Sarkar P, Grover VK. The effect of music on ketamine induced emergence phenomena. *Anaesthesia* 1992;47(5): 438–9.

#### Lee 2004

Lee DW, Chan AC, Wong SK, et al. Can visual distraction decrease the dose of patient-controlled sedation required during colonoscopy? A prospective randomized controlled trial. *Endoscopy* 2004;**36**(3): 197–201.

#### Lepage 2001

Lepage C, Drolet P, Girard M, Grenier Y, DeGagne R. Music decreases sedative requirements during spinal anesthesia. *Anesth Analg* 2001;**93**(4):912–6.

#### Lewis 2004

Lewis AK, Osborn IP, Roth R. The effect of hemispheric synchronization on intraoperative analgesia. *Anesth Analg* 2004;**98**(2):533–6.

#### Locsin 1988

Locsin RG. Effects of preferred music and guided imagery music on the pain of selected. *ANPHI pap* 1988;**23**(1):2–4.

#### Miller 1992

Miller AC, Hickman LC, Lemasters GK. A distraction technique for control of burn pain. J Burn Care Rehabil 1992;13(5):576–80.

#### Moore 1965

Moore WM, Browne JC, Hill ID. Clinical trial of audio analgesia in childbirth. *J Obstet Gynaecol Br Commonw* 1965;**72**:626–9.

### Muller-Busch 1997

Muller-Busch HC, Hoffmann P. Active music therapy for chronic pain: A prospective study. *Schmerz* 1997;11:2–100.

#### Neander 2004

Neander KD. [Using music in postoperative nursing: between day and dream]. *Pflege Z* 2004;**57**(2):129–32.

#### Pan 2000

Pan CX, Morrison RS, Ness J, Fugh-Berman A, Leipzig RM. Complementary and alternative medicine in the management of pain,

dyspnea, and nausea and vomiting near the end of life. A systematic review. *J Pain Symptom Manage* 2000;**20**(5):374–87.

#### Reilly 2000

Reilly MP. Music, a cognitive behavioral intervention for anxiety and acute pain control in the elderly cataract patient. *Dissertation Abstracts International: Section B: The Sciences & Engineering, US: Univ Microfilms International* 2000;**60**(7-B):3195.

#### Renzi 2000

Renzi C, Peticca L, Pescatori M. The use of relaxation techniques in the perioperative management of proctological patients: preliminary results. *Int J Colorectal Dis* 2000;**15**(5-6):313–6.

#### Rickert 1994

Rickert VI, Kozlowski KJ, Warren AM, Hendon A, Davis P. Adolescents and colposcopy: the use of different procedures to reduce anxiety. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* 1994;**170**(2):504–8.

#### Rider 1987

Rider MS. Treating chronic disease and pain with music-mediated imagery. *Arts in Psychotherapy* 1987;14:113–20.

#### Shertzer 2001

Shertzer KE, Keck JF. Music and the PACU environment. *J Perianesth Nurs* 2001;**16**(2):90–102.

#### Shinoda 1992

Shinoda T. The trial of music therapy while in hemodialysis for the patients with chronic hemodialysis. *Jpn J Psychosom Med* 1992;**32**: 107–13.

#### Sidorenko 2000

Sidorenko VN. Clinical application of medical resonance therapy music in high-risk pregnancies. *Integr Physiol Behav Sci* 2000;**35**(3): 199–207.

#### **Smith 1994**

Smith MC, Holcombe JK, Stullenbarger E. A meta-analysis of intervention effectiveness for symptom management in oncology nursing research. *Oncol Nurs Forum* 1994;**21**(7):1201–10.

#### Tanabe 2001

Tanabe P, Thomas R, Paice J, Spiller M, Marcantonio R. The effect of standard care, ibuprofen, and music on pain relief and patient satisfaction in adults with musculoskeletal trauma. *J Emerg Nurs* 2001; **27**:124–31.

### Trinka 2002

Trinka E, Unterrainer J, Luthringshausen G, Iglseder B, Ladurner G, Loew T. An auditory electrophysiological intervention in migraine: A randomized placebo controlled add on trial. *J Neurotherapy* 2002; **6**:21–30.

#### Tusek 1997a

Tusek D, Church JM, Fazio VW. Guided imagery as a coping strategy for perioperative patients. *AORN J* 1997;**66**(4):644–9.

## Tusek 1997b

Tusek DL, Church JM, Strong SA, Grass JA, Fazio VW. A significant advance in the care of patients undergoing elective colorectal surgery. *Dis Colon Rectum* 1997;**40**:172–8.

#### Tusek 1999

Tusek DL, Cwynar R, Cosgrove DM. Effect of guided imagery on length of stay, pain and anxiety in cardiac surgery patients. *J Cardiovasc Manag* 1999;**10**(2):22–8.

#### Updike 1990

Updike P. Music therapy results for ICU patients. *Dimens Crit Care Nurs* 1990;**9**(1):39–45.

#### Wang 2002

Wang SM, Kulkarni L, Dolev J, Kain ZN. Music and preoperative anxiety: a randomized, controlled study. *Anesth Analg* 2002;**94**(6): 1489–94.

#### Whipple 1992

Whipple B, Glynn NJ. Quantification of the effects of listening to music as a noninvasive method of pain control. *Sch Inq Nurs Pract* 1992;**6**(1):43–58.

#### Wilkinson 2002

Wilkinson DS, Knox PL, Chatman JE, Johnson TL, Barbour N, Myles Y, Reel A. The clinical effectiveness of healing touch. *J Altern Complement Med* 2002;**8**(1):33–47.

#### Zimmerman 1989

Zimmerman L, Pozehl B, Duncan K, Schmitz R. Effects of music in patients who had chronic cancer pain. West J Nurs Res 1989;11(3): 298–309

#### Additional references

#### Balk 2002

Balk EM, Bonis PA, Moskowitz H, Schmid CH, Ioannidis JP, Wang C, Lau J. Correlation of quality measures with estimates of treatment effect in meta-analyses of randomized controlled trials. *JAMA* 2002; **287**(22):2973–82.

#### Barden 2004

Barden J, Edwards J, Moore A, McQuay H. Single dose oral paracetamol (acetaminophen) for postoperative pain. In: *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*, CD004602, 2004. England: Wiley.

## Carr 1992

Carr DB, Jacox AK, Chapman CR, Farrell B, Fields HL, Heidrich G, et al. *Acute pain management: operative or medical procedures and trauma. Clinical Practice Guideline*. AHCPR Pub.No. 950034. Rockville, MD: Agency for Health Care Policy and Research, 1992.

## Cepeda 2003

Cepeda MS, Africano JM, Polo R, Alcala R, Carr DB. What is the change in the pain intensity levels that is meaningful to the patients?. *Pain* 2003;**105**(1-2):151–7. 562.

#### Cepeda 2005

Cepeda MS, Carr DB, Miranda N, Diaz A, Silva C, Morales O. Comparison of morphine, ketorolac, and their combination for post-operative pain: results from a large, randomized, double blind trial. *Anesthesiology* 2005;**103**(6):1225–32.

#### **Dobro 1999**

Dobro E, Silva M. Effect of music in patients with fibromyalgia [Música na fibromialgia: a percepção da audição musical erudita]. *Nursing (Sao Paulo)* 1999;**2**(19):14–21.

## Dworkin 2005

Dworkin RH, Turk DC, Farrar JT, Haythornthwaite JA, Jensen MP, Katz NP, et al. Core outcome measures for chronic pain clinical trials: IMMPACT. *Pain* 2005;**113**(1-2):9–19.

#### Farrar 2000

Farrar JT. What is clinically meaningful: outcome measures in pain clinical trials. *Clin J Pain* 2000;**16(2 Suppl)**:S106–12.

#### Goudas 2001

Goudas LC, Carr DB, Bloch R, Balk E, Ioannidis JPA, Lau J. Management of cancer pain (Evidence report / Geochronology assessment N.35). Rockville, MD: Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, 2001.

#### Guzman 2002

Guzman J, Cook D, devereaux PJ, Meade M, Straus S. Therapy. In: GuyattG, DrummondR editor(s). *Users' guide to the medical literature*. Chicago: AMA Press, 2002:55–80.

## Higgins 2003

Higgins JP, Thompson SG, Deeks JJ, Altman DG. Measuring inconsistency in meta-analyses. *BMJ* 2003;**327**(7414):557–60.

#### Hua 1997

Hua XP. The effects of music in relieving pain for children receiving intramuscular injection. *Journal of Nursing Science* 1997;**12**:135.

## Jacox 1994

Jacox AK, Carr DB, Payne R, Berde CB, Breitbart W, Cain JM, et al. *Management of cancer pain. Clinical practice guidelines.* Rockville, MD: Agency for Health Care Policy and Research, 1994.

#### Janssen 1984

Janssen PA. The development of new synthetic narcotics. In: EstafanousFG editor(s). *Opioids in anesthesia*. Boston: Butterworth Publishers, 1984:37–44.

#### Marret 2005

Marret E, Kurdi O, Zufferey P, Bonnet F. Effects of Nonsteroidal Antiinflammatory Drugs on Patient-controlled Analgesia Morphine Side Effects: Meta-analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials. *Anesthesiology* 2005;**102**(6):1249–60.

## Remy 2005

Remy C, Marret E, Bonnet F. Effects of acetaminophen on morphine side-effects and consumption after major surgery: meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Br J Anaesth* 2005;**94**(4):505–13.

## Reyes-Gibby 2002

Reyes-Gibby CC, Aday L, Cleeland C. Impact of pain on self-rated health in the community-dwelling older adults. *Pain* 2002;**95**:75–82.

## Robinson 2002

Robinson KA, Dickersin K. Development of a highly sensitive search strategy for the retrieval of reports of controlled trials using PubMed. *Int J Epidemiol* 2002;**31**(1):150–3.

#### Rogers 2000a

Rogers WH, Wittink H, Wagner A, Cynn D, Carr DB. Assessing individual outcomes during outpatient, multidisciplinary chronic pain treatment by means of an augmented SF-36. *Pain Med* 2000;1:44–54.

### Rogers 2000b

Rogers WH, Wittink HM, Ashburn MA, Cynn D, Carr DB. Using the "TOPS", an outcomes instrument for multidisciplinary outpatient pain treatment. *Pain Med* 2000;**1**:55–7.

#### Stanley 1996

Stanley G, Appadu B, Mead M, Rowbotham DJ. Dose requirements, efficacy and side effects of morphine and pethidine delivered by patient-controlled analgesia after gynaecological surgery. *Br J Anaesth* 1996;**76**(4):484–6.

#### Strassels 2000

Strassels S, Cynn D, Carr DB. Health status and chronic pain in managed care: Instruments and assessment. In: LandeSD, KulichRJ editor(s). *Managed Care and Pain*. American Pain Society, 2000:141–71.

#### Strassels 2002

Strassels SA, Chen C, Carr DB. Postoperative analgesia: economics, resource use, and patient satisfaction in an urban teaching hospital. *Anesth Analg* 2002;**94**:130–7.

#### Wong 2004

Wong GY, Schroeder DR, Carns PE, Wilson JL, Martin DP, Kinney MO, et al. Effect of neurolytic celiac plexus block on pain relief, quality of life, and survival in patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer: a randomized controlled trial. *JAMA* 2004;**291**(9):1092–9.

## Woodhouse 1996

Woodhouse A, Hobbes AF, Mather LE, Gibson M. A comparison of morphine, pethidine and fentanyl in the postsurgical patient-controlled analgesia environment. *Pain* 1996;**64**(1):115–21.

#### Woodhouse 1999

Woodhouse A, Ward ME, Mather LE. Intra-subject variability in post-operative patient-controlled analgesia (PCA): is the patient equally satisfied with morphine, pethidine and fentanyl?. *Pain* 1999; **80**(3):545–53.

#### TABLES

## Characteristics of included studies

Study	Arts 1994
Methods	RCT. Allocation concealment was not described. Patients or evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Children between 4 to 16 years old.  Music group = 60 patients.  Control group = 60 patients.  Evaluated pain secondary to intravenous cannulation.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group exposed to a placebo cream and the third group exposed to EMLA.  Exposure before the IV cannulation.  Subject did not select the type of music.
Outcomes	Procedural pain (IV cannulation). Pain evaluated with a VAS. Music group mean pain 4.5 and the control group 4.33.
Notes	Analysis based on treatment received not intention to treat.  We included in the analyses the group exposed to music and the group that received placebo cream.  Treatment groups were similar.
Allocation concealment	D

Study	Bally 2003
Methods	RCT.
	Patients or evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adults.
	Music group = 56 patients.
	Control group = 51 patients.  Evaluated pain secondary to coronary angiography.
T .	
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group received standard care.
	Exposure before, during and after the procedure. Subjects selected the type of music.
0.	, , , ,
Outcomes	Procedural pain (coronary angiography). Pain evaluated with VAS.
	Mean pain after procedure.
	Music group 0.4 ± 1.0.
	Control group $0.5 \pm 1.2$ .
	43/51 in the music group and 52/56 in the control group had mild or no pain during the procedure.
Notes	Analysis based on treatment received not intention to treat.
	Treatment groups were similar.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Beck 1991
Methods	Randomized cross over study.
	Method of randomization or allocation concealment were not described.
Participants	Adults with cancer pain.
	Music group = 15 patients.
	Control group = 14 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group received a 60 cycle hum.
	Subject selected the type of music.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS.
1	3/15 subjects in the music group and 1/14 in the control group had at least 50% of pain relief.
Notes	Analysis based on treatment received not intention to treat.
	Treatment groups were similar.
Allocation concealment	D
0 1	Pl 10 Usees
Study	Blankfield 1995
Methods	RCT.
	Patients or evaluators were not blinded.
	Method of randomization not described.
Participants	Adulta with acute posteriorative pair (according by specific pair)
	Adults with acute postoperative pain (coronary bypass).  Music group = 32 patients.
	Control group = 29 patients.
Interventions	Three groups. We included the music group and the control group had a blank tape during surgery and no
	tape in the postoperative period.
	The group that was not included had suggestion tapes.
	Exposure before, during and after the
	procedure
	1

less pain behavior than
eceived.

Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS
Notes	Music group 1.1 ± 1.9 Control group 0.88 ± 1.15  Analysis based on treatment received not intention to treat
rvotes	
	Treatment groups were similar
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Cepeda 1998
Methods	RCT. Investigators were blinded.
Participants	Adults with procedural pain (lithotripsy).  Music group = 97 patients.  Control group = 96 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group had headphones and no music).  Exposure before and during the procedure.  Subjects selected the type of music.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with numerical rating scale.  Music group 4.2 ± 2.4. Control group 4.1 ± 2.7.  Morphine equivalent requirements during the procedure.  Music group 5.76 ± 3.6. Control group 6.4 ± 3.6.
Notes	Analysis based on intention to treat. Treatment groups were similar.
Allocation concealment	A
Study	Chan 2003
Methods	RCT. Patients or evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adults with procedural pain (colposcopy).
z ar crospanto	Music group = 112 patients.  Control group = 108 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group received standard care.  Exposure during the procedure.  Subject did not select the type of music.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS.  Music group 3.32 ± 2.45. Control group 5.03 ± 2.57.
Notes	Analysis based on intention to treat. Treatment groups were similar.
Allocation concealment	D
0.1	
Study	Chlan 2000
Methods	RCT. Patients or evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adults with procedural pain (flexible sigmoidoscopy).  Music group = 30 patients.  Control group = 34 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group no music. Subjects selected the type of music.

Outcomes	Pain evaluated with numerical rating scale. Music group $4.3 \pm 2.1$ . Control group $5.2 \pm 1.7$ .
Notes	No information to determine if the analysis was on intention to treat or treatment received.  Treatment groups were similar.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Durham 1986
Methods	RCT. Allocation concealment was not described. Patients or evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Women with labor pain.  Music group = 12 patients.  Control group = 19 patients.
Interventions	Subjects selected the type of music.  One group exposed to music, the control group no music.  Exposure before and during the procedure.
Outcomes	Pain evaluation instrument was not described.  Type of analgesic evaluated was not described.
Notes	No information to determine if the analysis was on intention to treat or treatment received.  Author concluded "the value of music is not demonstrated".  No information to determine if the treatment groups were similar.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	El Rakshy 1997
Methods	Randomized cross over study. Evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adults with chronic pain.  Music group = 17 patients.  Control group = 27 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group received standard care. Subjects selected the type of music.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS.  Music group 6.47 ± 2.5. Control group 6.52 ± 1.87.
Notes	Analysis based on treatment received.  More than 19% of losses.  No information to determine if the treatment groups were similar.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Ferguson 2004
Methods	RCT. Allocation concealment was not described. Patients or evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adults with procedural pain (range of motion in patients with burns).  Music group = 5 patients.  Control group = 6 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group received standard care. Subjects did not select the type of music.

	Exposure during the
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS.  Music group 5 Control group 5.  Dispersion was obtain from the P value.
Notes	Groups were not similar at baseline. No information to determine if the analysis was on intention to treat or treatment received.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Fowler-Kerry 1987
Methods	RCT.  Method of randomization or allocation concealment were not described.  Patients or evaluators were not blinded.  Investigators were blinded.
Participants	Children with procedural pain secondary to immunization.  Music group = 40 patients.  Control group = 80 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group the control had no music. Subjects did not select the type of music. Exposure before and during the procedure.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS.  Music group 4.02 ± 3.42.  Control group 5.34 ± 3.42.
Notes	No information to determine if the analysis was on intention to treat or treatment received.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Gawronska 2002
Methods	RCT.  Method of randomization or allocation concealment were not described.  Patients or evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adults with procedural pain (oral surgery).  Music group = 100 patients.  Control group = 30 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control had no music. Subjects selected the type of music. Exposure before and during procedure.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with adjectives 64/100 patients in the music groups had at least moderate pain relief versus 12/30 in the control group.
Notes	Treatment groups were similar.  No information to determine if the analysis was on intention to treat or treatment received.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Geden 1989
Methods	RCT. Subjects or evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adults (experimental pain).  Music group = 10 patients.

	Control group = 10 patients.
Interventions	Five treatment arms.  For the purposes of the review we selected the groups that have self selected music and the no treatment group.  Exposure before and during procedure.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with numerical rating scale.  Authors did not provide data on pain intensity or opioid requirements.  No difference in pain intensity between the groups.
Notes	No information to determine if the analysis was on intention to treat or treatment received.  No information to determine if the groups were similar at baseline.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Good 1995
Methods	RCT.  Method of randomization was not described.  Patients or evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adults with postoperative pain.  Music group = 21 patients.  Control group = 21 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group the control had no music. Subjects selected the type of music. Exposure after surgery.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS while walking.  Music group 6.58 ± 2.26.  Control group 5.23 ± 2.52.  Morphine requirements in 24 hours.  Music 33.81 ± 20.68.  Control group 34.6 ± 26.52.
Notes	Treatment groups were similar. Analysis based on treatment received.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Good 1998
Methods	RCT.  Method of randomization was not described.  Patients or evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adults with postoperative pain  Music group = 16 patients. Control group = 19 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group had no music. Subjects selected the type of music. Exposure before and after surgery for two days, sessions of 15 minutes.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS.  Music group 4.1 ± 2.1.  Control group 4.2 ± 2.6.
Notes	Treatment groups were similar. Analysis based on treatment received. More than 19% of losses.

	Data from the first day was extracted.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Good 1999
Methods	RCT.
rictious	Allocation concealment was not described.
	Patients or evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adults with postoperative pain.
	Music group = 122 patients. Control group = 111 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control had no music
	Subjects selected the type of music
	Exposure during and after surgery
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS
	Music group 3.3 ± 2.6 Control group 3.9 ± 2.6
	No difference in opioid requirements but data was not presented
Notes	Study had 4 arms
	For the study we chose the group that was exposed only to music and the control group
	Treatment groups were similar
	Analysis based on treatment received
	Data from the first day was extracted
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Hasenbring 1999
Methods	RCT
	Allocation concealment was not described
	Patients or evaluators were not blinded
Participants	Adults with bone from bone marrow transplantation
	Music group =21 patients Control group=22
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control exposed to psychological support
Outcomes	Pain and opioid requirements were evaluated but author do not provide data
	Authors concluded that music therapy did not affect pain or opioid requirements
Notes	Reported in abstract form
	Three arm groups
	No information to determine if the analysis was on intention to treat or treatment received
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Haythronthwaite 2001
Methods	Method of randomization was not described

	Patients or evaluators were not blinded
Participants	Adults with procedural pain (burn dressing change)
	Music group =14 patients
	Control group=14
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control to usual care.
	Subjects selected the type of music.  Exposure during procedure.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS.
	Music group 4.5 ± 2.1.
	Control group 4.8 ± 2.5.
Notes	Three arms, the sensory focusing was not used for the present review.
	Authors were contacted and provided the number of patients in each group.  No information to determine if the groups were similar at baseline.
	No information to determine if the analysis was on intention to treat or treatment received.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Heckmat 1993
Methods	RCT.
	Method of randomization or allocation concealment were not described.
Participants	Patients or evaluators were not blinded.  Adults (experimental pain).
Tarticipants	Music group = 20 patients.
	Control group = 20
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group had no music.
	Subjects selected the type of music.
0	Exposure during procedure.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with numerical rating scale.  Music group 5.2 ± 2.2.
	Control group $6.1 \pm 2.0$ .
Notes	Four treatment arms.
	For the analysis the group that listened to the preferred music and the group that received no music were
	used.
	Analysis based on treatment received.  No information to determine if the groups were similar at baseline.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Heitz 1992
Methods	RCT.
	Method of randomization was not described.
D	Evaluators were blinded.
Participants	Adults with postoperative pain.  Music group = 20 patients.
	Control group = 20 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group had headphones but no music.
	Subjects selected the type of music.
	Exposure after procedure.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS.

Characteristics of inc	cluded studies (Continued)
	Music group $5.6 \pm 2.2$ . Control group $6.0 \pm 1.7$ . Morphine requirements during the first 90 minutes. Authors did not reported measure of variation or exact P value. Only "no difference in opioid requirements". Music group $107.5$ mg. Control group $140.5$ mg.
Notes	Three arms.  Treatment groups were similar.  The arm not included in the analysis was the control not wearing headphone.  Analysis based on treatment received.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Jacobson 1999
Methods	RCT. Allocation concealment was not described. Patients or evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adults with procedural pain (IV catheter insertion).  Music group = 36 patients. Control group = 36 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group had no music. Subjects selected the type of music. Exposure before and during procedure.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS.  Music group 2.0 ± 2.2.  Control group 2.2 ± 2.7.
Notes	Treatment groups were similar. Analysis based on intention to treat.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Joyce 2001
Methods	RCT. Allocation concealment was not described. Evaluators were blinded.
Participants	Neonates with procedural pain (circumcision).  Music group = 12 patients. Control group = 11 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group received standard treatment.  Exposure before and after procedure.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with Riley Infant Pain Scale (zero to three). Music group 1.25. Control group 2.0.
Notes	Treatment groups were similar.  No dispersion data.  No information to determine if the analysis was on intention to treat or treatment received.

C. 1	I/I! . 1000
Study	Kliempt 1999

Study	Knempt 1999	
Methods	RCT.	
	Evaluators were blinded.	
Participants	Adults with procedural pain (surgery).	
	Music group = 25 patients. Control group = 26	

No information to determine if the analysis was on intention to treat or treatment received.

Allocation concealment

	patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group had a blank tape. Exposure during procedure.
Outcomes	Intraoperative fentanyl requirements.  Morphine equivalent (mg).  Music group 12.4 ± 6.6.  Control group 12.6 ± 6.5.
Notes	Treatment groups were similar. Analysis based on treatment received.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Koch 1998
Methods	RCT. Evaluators were blinded allocation concealment was not described.
Participants	Adults with procedural pain (lithotripsy).  Music group = 21 patients. Control group = 22 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group no music.  Exposure during procedure.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS. Pain during procedure. Music group 3 ± 3. Control group 3 ± 2.
	Intraoperative alfentanil requirements
	Morphine equivalent (mg) Music group 7.98 ± 5.63 Control group 14.54 ± 8.55
Notes	Analysis based on treatment received.  Treatment groups at baseline were not similar.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Korunka 1992
Methods	RCT.  Method of randomization or allocation concealment were not described.  Patients or evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adults with postoperative pain.  Music group = 55 patients. Control group = 53 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group no music.  Exposure during procedure and pain evaluated after surgery.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS.  Authors provided only data in a graph form and it was not possible to obtain average pain intensity levels.  Opioid requirements in PACU Morphine equivalent (mg).  Music group 12.8 ± 8.9.  Control group 18.9 ± 11.3.
Notes	Analysis based on treatment received.  No information to determine if the groups were similar at baseline.  Translated from German.  More than 19% of losses.

Allocation concealment D

Study	Kotwal 1998
Methods	RCT.
	Method of randomization or allocation concealment were not described.
	Patients or evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adults with procedural pain (gastroscopy).
	Music group = 54 patients. Control group = 54 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group no music.
	Exposure before and during procedure.
2	Subjects did not select the type of music.
Outcomes	Outcome: number of patients with no discomfort or slight discomfort.  23/54 patients in the music group had no pain or slight discomfort versus 15/54 in the control group.
Notes	No information to determine if the groups were similar at baseline.
	No information to determine if the analysis was on intention to treat or treatment received.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Kwekkeboom 2003
Methods	RCT.
	Method of randomization or allocation concealment were not described.
	Patients or evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adults with procedural pain (biopsy, line removal).
	Music group = 24 patients. Control group = 20 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group to usual treatment.
	Exposure during procedure.
	Subjects selected the type of music.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with numerical rating scale.
	Mean pain during procedure.
	Music group $2.33 \pm 0.37$ .
	Control group 1.47 ± 0.4.
Notes	Analysis based on treatment received.
	Treatment groups were similar.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Laurion 2003
Methods	RCT.
	Method of randomization or allocation concealment were not described.
	Patients or evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adults with acute postoperative pain.
	Music group = 28 patients. Control group = 28 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group to usual treatment.
	Subjects selected the type of music.
	Exposure before, during and after procedure.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with numerical rating scale in PACU one hour after surgery.
	Music group 2.1 ± 2.4.
	Control group 3.5 ± 2.6.
	Morphine requirements in PACU

Charact	eristics	of in	duded	studies	(Continued)	١
Charact	eristics	OI III	Juaca	studies	Communea	,

	Music group 7.0 ±7.7 Control group 9.8± 8.2		
Notes	No information to determine if the analysis was on intention to treat or treatment received.  Treatment groups were similar.  Authors replied with the number of subjects in each group.		
Allocation concealment	D		
Study	Le 1998		
Methods	RCT.  Method of randomization or allocation concealment were not described.  Patients or evaluators were not blinded.		
Participants	Adults with chronic pain (back pain) during physiotherapy.  Music group = 15 patients. Control group = 15 patients.		
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group to no music. Subjects did not select the type of music. Exposure during physiotherapy.		
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with McGill questionnaire.  Authors did not provide data on pain intensity.  They state "experimental group has less pain than the control group".		
Notes	Treatment groups were similar.  No information to determine if the analysis was on intention to treat or treatment received.		
Allocation concealment	D		
Study	Lee 2002		
Methods	RCT. Allocation concealment was not described. Patients or evaluators were not blinded.		
Participants	Adults with procedural pain (colonoscopy).  Music group = 55 patients. Control group = 55 patients.		
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group to usual treatment. Subjects selected the type of music. Exposure during procedure.		
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS.  Music group 4.9 ± 2.8.  Control group 5.9 ± 2.9.		
Notes	Treatment groups were similar. Analysis based on intention to treat.		
Allocation concealment	D		
Study	Mandle 1990		
Methods	RCT.  Method of randomization or allocation concealment were not described.  Evaluators were not blinded.		
Participants	Adults with procedural pain (femoral angiography).  Music group = 14 patients. Control group = 16 patients.		
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group to a blank tape.  Exposure before and during procedure.		

Methods	RCT.	
Study	McCaffrey 2003	
Allocation concealment	D	
Notes	Treatment groups were similar. Analysis based on treatment received.	
Outcomes	Pain evaluates using the Brazeton scale. Authors do not provide data. Infants in both groups cried during almost every step.	
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group to routine care.  Exposure during procedure.  Subjects did not select the type of music.	
Participants	Neonates with procedural pain (circumcision).  Music group = 20 patients. Control group = 21 patients.	
Methods	RCT.  Method of randomization or allocation concealment were not described.  Evaluators were not blinded.	
Study	Marchette 1991	
Allocation concealment	D	
Notes	More than 19% of losses. Treatment groups were similar. Analysis based on treatment received.	
Outcomes	Pain evaluates using facial expressions.  Authors do not provide quantitative description.  "Both groups had pain. Infants cried during almost every step".	
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group to routine care.  Exposure during procedure.  Subjects did not select the type of music.	
Participants	Neonates with procedural pain (circumcision).  Music group = 25 patients. Control group = 18 patients.	
Methods	RCT.  Method of randomization or allocation concealment were not described.  Evaluators were blinded.	
Study	Marchette 1989	
Allocation concealment	D	
Notes	No information to determine if the analysis was on intention to treat or treatment received.	
	Requirements of equivalent morphine (mg).  Music group 4.0 ± 3.96.  Control group 4.53 ± 4.38.	
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with McGill questionnaire.  Music group 3.0 ± 1.0.  Control group 3.3 ± 1.0.	
	Subjects did not select the type of music.	

	Patients or evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adult patients with chronic pain.  Music group = 33 patients. Control group = 33 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group to routine care. Subjects did not select the type of music.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS. Authors reported difference in pain intensity between group.
Notes	Authors followed patients for 14 days.  We used data from the first 24 hours to be able to pool results.  Treatment groups were similar.  No information to determine if the analysis was on intention to treat or treatment received.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Megel 1998
Methods	RCT. Patients or evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Children with procedural pain (vaccination).  Music group = 50 patients.  Control group = 49 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group to routine care.  Exposure during procedure.  Subjects selected the type of music.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated Oucher scale (zero to five).  Median pain levels in the Music group 3/5 and 4/5 in the control group.  Authors report no difference in pain intensity between the two groups.
Notes	Analysis based on treatment received.  No information to determine if the treatment groups were similar.  Authors contacted, but they could not provide an estimate of dispersion data.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Menegazzi 1991
Methods	RCT.  Method of randomization or allocation concealment were not described.  Patients or evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adults with procedural pain (laceration repair).  Music group = 19 patients. Control group = 19 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group no music.  Exposure during procedure.  Subjects selected the type of music.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS.  Music group 2.1 ± 0.9.  Control group 3.3 ± 1.24.
Notes	Analysis based on treatment received. Treatment groups were similar.

Study	Migneault 2004
Methods	RCT.  Method of randomization or allocation concealment were not described.  Patients and evaluators were blinded.
Participants	Adults with acute postoperative pain.  Music group = 15 patients. Control group = 15 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group no music.  Exposure while receiving general anesthesia for surgical procedure.  Subjects selected the type of music.
Outcomes	Morphine requirements during the first 24 hours after surgery (mg). Music group $85.8 \pm 40.0$ . Control group $69.4 \pm 30.9$ .
Notes	Treatment groups were simila.  No information to determine if the analysis was on intention to treat or treatment received.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Mullooly 1988
Methods	RCT.  Method of randomization was not described.  Patients and evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adults with acute postoperative pain.  Music group = 6 patients. Control group = 5 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group no music.  Exposure after procedure.  Subjects did not select the type of music.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS.  Mean pain intensity levels during the first postoperative day.  Music group 6.4 ± 3.5.  Control group 8.7 ± 2.1.
Notes	Analysis based on treatment received.  Treatment groups were similar.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Nilsson 2001
Methods	RCT. Allocation concealment was not described. Patients and evaluators were blinded.
Participants	Adults with acute postoperative pain.  Music group = 30 patients. Control group = 28 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group to operating room sounds.  Exposure during anesthesia and surgery.  Subjects did not select the type of music.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS.  Mean pain intensity levels during the first postoperative day.  Music group 2.0 ± 1.7.  Control group 2.0 ± 1.2.  Morphine requirements during the first postoperative day (mg)  Music group 2.8.4 ± 15.2.

	Control group $35.3 \pm 12.0$ .		
Notes	Treatment groups were similar.  No information to determine if the analysis was on intention to treat or treatment received.		
Allocation concealment	D		
Study	Nilsson 2003a		
Methods	RCT. Allocation concealment was not described. Evaluators were blinded.		
Participants	Adults with acute postoperative pain.  Music group = 62 patients. Control group = 63 patients.		
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group to a blank tape. Subjects did not select the type of music. Exposure after procedure.		
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS.  Mean pain intensity levels during the first postoperative day.  Music group 2.1 ± 1.4.  Control group 2.9 ± 1.6.  Morphine requirements during the two hours after surgery (mg).  Music group 2.6. ± 3.2.  Control group 3.4 ± 3.9.		
Notes	Treatment groups were similar.  No information to determine if the analysis was on intention to treat or treatment received.		
Allocation concealment	D		
Study	Nilsson 2003b		
Methods	RCT. Allocation concealment was not described. Evaluators were blinded.		
Participants	Adults with acute postoperative pain.  Music group = 51 patients. Control group = 49 patients.		
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control group to a blank CD.  Exposure after procedure.  Subjects did not select the type of music.		
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with numerical rating scale.  Mean pain intensity levels during the first hour after surgery.  Music group 2.7 ± 1.6.  Control group 3.6 ± 1.7.  Morphine requirements in PACU.  Music group 1.9 ± 2.8.  Control group 3.1 ± 3.6.		
Notes	Treatment groups were similar. Analysis was based on treatment received.		
Allocation concealment	D		
Study	Phumdoung 2003		
Methods	RCT.		

	Allocation concealment was not described.
	Evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Women in labor pain.  Music group = 55 patients. Control group = 55 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control no music.  Exposure during active phase of labor.  Subjects selected the type of music.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS.  Music group 7.8 ± 1.8.  Control group 8.8 ± 1.1.
Notes	Treatment groups were similar.  More than 19% of losses.  Analysis was based on treatment received.
Allocation concealment	D
Study	Reinhardt 1999
Methods	RCT.  Method of randomization was not described.  Patients and evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adult patients with cancer pain.  Music group = 14 patients. Control group = 14 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control no music. Subjects did not select the type of music.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated in a scale from zero to six.  Data in graphs not possible to obtain mean data.  No difference in pain intensity between the groups, but difference in analgesic requirements but there is no description of type or doses.
Notes	Translated from German. Analysis was based on treatment received.
Allocation concealment	A
Study	Schiemann 2002
Methods	RCT.  Method of randomization or allocation concealment were not described.  Patients and evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adults with procedural pain (colonoscopy).  Music group = 59 patients. Control group = 60 patients.
Interventions	Subjects selected the type of music.  One group exposed to music, the control no music.  Exposure during procedure.
Outcomes	Requirements of morphine equivalent during procedure.  Music group 2.7 ± 1.1.  Control group 2.8 ± 1.3.
Notes	Treatment groups were similar.  More than 19% of losses.  Analysis was based on treatment received.
Allocation concealment	D

Study	Taylor 1998		
Methods	RCT. Patients and evaluators were not blinded.		
Participants	Adults with acute postoperative pain.  Music group = 20 patients.  Control group = 20 patients.		
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control no music. Subjects selected the type of music. Exposure after procedure.		
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with numerical rating scale.  Music group 5.8 ± 1.6.  Control group 5.8 ± 1.8.		
Notes	Treatment groups were similar.  No information to determine if the analysis was on intention to treat or treatment received.		
Allocation concealment	D		
Study	Uedo 2004		
Methods	RCT.  Method of randomization or allocation concealment were not described.  Patients and evaluators were not blinded.		
Participants	Adults with procedural pain (colonoscopy).  Music group = 14 patients. Control group = 15 patients.		
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control no music. Subjects did not select the type of music. Exposure during procedure.		
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with adjectives.  Six out of 14 patients in the Music group and 2/15 in the control group had no pain during the colonoscopy.		
Notes	Treatment groups were similar. Analysis was based on treatment received.		
Allocation concealment	D		
Study	Yilmaz 2003		
Methods	RCT.  Method of randomization or allocation concealment were not described.  Evaluators were blinded.		
Participants	Adults with procedural pain (lithotripsy).  Music group = 48 patients. Control group = 50 patients.		
Interventions	One group exposed to music, the control received midazolam. Subjects selected the type of music. Exposure during procedure.		
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with VAS.  Music group 2.8 ± 4.0.  Control group 2.8 ± 4.1.		
Notes	Treatment groups were similar. Analysis was based on intention to treat.		
Allocation concealment	D		

Study	Zimmerman 1996
Methods	RCT.  Method of randomization or allocation concealment were not described.  Patients and evaluators were not blinded.
Participants	Adults with acute postoperative pain.  Music group = 32 patients. Control group = 32 patients.
Interventions	One group exposed to music the control group scheduled rest. Subjects selected the type of music. Exposure after procedure.
Outcomes	Pain evaluated with numerical rating scale.  Pain intensity levels the first postoperative day.  Music group 0.9 ± 1.7.  Control group 1.79 ± 2.3.
Notes	Treatment groups were not similar at baseline.  No information to determine if the analysis was on intention to treat or treatment received.
Allocation concealment	D

## Characteristics of excluded studies

Not randomized
Combined therapy (music and guided imagery)
Combined therapy (music and guided imagery)
Not randomized
Both experimental arms had music
Narrative review
Pain or opioid requirements were not evaluated
Evaluated only NSAIDs (translated from Spanish)
Not randomized
Not music
Pain or opioid requirements were not evaluated
Systematic review
Both experimental arms had music
Combined therapy (video and natural sounds)
Combined therapy (music and relaxation)
Not randomized
Systematic review
Results reported previously in Pain
Combined therapy (music and relaxation)
Combined therapy (music and suggestion) (translated from Russian)
Pain or opioid requirements were not evaluated
Results reported previously
Narrative review
Results reported previously

Guetin 2003	Not randomized (translated from French)
Heiser 1997	Not randomized
Hekmat 1993	Combined therapy (music and eye movement desensitization)
Hilliard 2003	Pain or opioid requirements were not evaluated
Howitt 1967	Pain or opioid requirements were not evaluated
Kaden 1999	Narrative review
Kain 2001	Not music
Kleiber 1999	Systematic review
Krout 2001	Not randomized
Kullich 2003	Combined therapy (music and relaxation)
Kumar 1992	Pain or opioid requirements were not evaluated
Lee 2004	Combined therapy (music and video)
Lepage 2001	Pain or opioid requirements were not evaluated
Lewis 2004	Combined therapy (music and suggestions)
Locsin 1988	Narrative review
Miller 1992	Combined therapy (music and video)
Moore 1965	Not music
Muller-Busch 1997	Not randomized
Neander 2004	Not randomized (translated from German)
Pan 2000	Systematic review
Reilly 2000	Pain or opioid requirements were not evaluated
Renzi 2000	Combined therapy (music and guided imagery)
Rickert 1994	Combined therapy (music and video)
Rider 1987	Not randomized
Shertzer 2001	Not randomized
Shinoda 1992	Not randomized
Sidorenko 2000	Not randomized
Smith 1994	Systematic review
Tanabe 2001	Not randomized
Trinka 2002	Not music
Tusek 1997a	Combined therapy (music and guided imagery)
Tusek 1997b	Not music
Tusek 1999	Combined therapy (music and guided imagery)
Updike 1990	Not randomized
Wang 2002	Pain or opioid requirements were not evaluated
Whipple 1992	Not randomized
Wilkinson 2002	Combined therapy (music and healing touch)
Zimmerman 1989	Combined therapy (music and suggestions)

## ADDITIONAL TABLES

Table 03. Quality of studies that met inclusion criteria

	Descrip meth	Conceal.	Evaluators	Patients	Groups	Intention-		
Trial	random	allocation	blinded	blinded	similar	to-treat	<20% lost	Total score
Arts(1994)	yes	No	No	No	yes	No	yes	3
Bally(2003)	yes	No	No	No	yes	No	yes	3 Beck(1991)
Beck(1991)	No	No	yes	yes	yes	No	yes	4
Blank- field(1994)	No	No	No	No	yes	No	yes	2
Bo(2000)	No	No	No	No	yes	yes	yes	3
Broscious(199	19yes	No	No	No	yes	No	yes	3
Cadi- gan(2001)	yes	No	No	No	yes	No	yes	3
Cepeda(1998)	) yes	yes	yes	No	yes	yes	yes	6
Chan(2003)	yes	No	No	No	yes	yes	yes	4
Chlan(2000)	yes	No	No	No	yes	No	yes	3
Durham(1980	ó)yes	No	No	No	No	No	No	1
El rak- shy(1997)	yes	No	No	No	No	No	No	1
Fergus- son(2004)	No	No	No	No	No	No	yes	1
Fowler(1987)	No	No	yes	No	yes	No	yes	3
Gawron- ska(2002)	No	No	No	No	yes	No	No	1
Geden(1989)	yes	No	No	No	No	No	yes	2
Good(1995)	No	yes	No	No	yes	No	yes	3
Good(1998)	yes	No	No	No	yes	No	No	2
Good(1999)	yes	No	No	No	yes	No	yes	3
Hasen- bring(1999)	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	0
Haythorn- th- waite(2001)	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	0
Heitz(1992)	No	No	yes	No	No	No	yes	2
Hek- mat(1993)	No	No	No	No	No	No	yes	1

Table 03. Quality of studies that met inclusion criteria (Continued)

	Descrip meth	Conceal.	Evaluators	Patients	Groups	Intention-		
Trial	random	allocation	blinded	blinded	similar	to-treat	<20% lost	Total score
Jacob- son(1999)	yes	No	No	No	yes	yes	yes	4
Joyce(2001)	yes	No	yes	No	yes	No	yes	4
Kliempt(1999	)) yes	No	yes	No	yes	No	yes	4
Koch(1998)	No	No	No	No	No	No	yes	1
Ko- runka(1992)	No	No	yes	yes	No	No	No	2
Kot- wal(1998)	No	No	No	No	No	No	yes	1
Kwekkboom(2	2003)	No	No	yes	No	No	yes	2
Lau- rion(2003)	No	No	No	No	yes	No	yes	2
Lee(2002)	yes	No	No	No	yes	yes	yes	4
Ler- oux(1998)	No	No	No	No	yes	No	yes	2
Man- dle(1990)	No	No	yes	No	yes	yes	yes	4
Marchette(19	8 <b>9</b> No	No	yes	yes	yes	No	No	3
Marchette(19	9 <b>N</b> o	No	No	yes	yes	No	yes	3
Mccaf- frey(2003)	yes	No	No	No	yes	No	yes	3
Megel(1998)	yes	No	No	No	No	No	yes	2
Menegazzi(19	9 <b>N</b> o	No	No	No	yes	No	yes	2
Migneault(20	04No	No	yes	yes	yes	No	yes	4
Mul- looly(1998)	No	No	No	No	yes	No	No	1
Nils- son(2001)	yes	No	yes	yes	yes	No	yes	5
Nils- son(2003)	yes	No	yes	No	yes	No	yes	4
Nils- son(2003)b	yes	No	yes	No	yes	No	yes	4
Phum-doung(2003)	yes	No	No	No	yes	No	No	2
Rein-	No	yes	No	No	No	No	yes	2

Table 03. Quality of studies that met inclusion criteria (Continued)

<b>Trial</b> hardt(1999)	Descrip meth random	Conceal. allocation	Evaluators blinded	Patients blinded	Groups similar	Intention- to-treat	<20% lost	Total score
Schie- mann(2002)	No	No	No	No	yes	No	No	1
Tay- lor(1998)	yes	No	No	No	yes	No	yes	3
Uedo(2004)	No	No	No	No	yes	No	yes	2
Yil- maz(2003)	No	No	yes	No	yes	yes	yes	4
Zimmer- man(1996)	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	0

## ANALYSES

## Comparison 01. Effect of music on pain intensity levels by age group

Outcome title	No. of studies	No. of participants	Statistical method	Effect size
01 Difference in pain intensity on a 0-10 scale	31		Mean difference (Random) 95% CI	-0.43 [-0.69, -0.16]

## Comparison 02. Effect of music on pain intensity levels by type of pain evaluated

Outcome title	No. of studies	No. of participants	Statistical method	Effect size
01 Difference in pain intensity on	30		Mean difference (Random) 95% CI	-0.46 [-0.75, -0.17]
a 0-10 scale				

## Comparison 03. Effect of music on pain intensity levels by who selected the type of music

Outcome title	No. of studies	No. of participants	Statistical method	Effect size
01 Difference in pain intensity on	30		Mean difference (Random) 95% CI	-0.46 [-0.75, -0.17]
a 0-10 scale				

## Comparison 04. Effect of music on global pain relief (risk of having at least 50% of pain relief)

Outcome title	No. of studies	No. of participants	Statistical method	Effect size
01 Risk of having at least 50% of pain relief	4	297	Relative Risk (Fixed) 95% CI	1.70 [1.21, 2.37]

# Comparison 05. Effect of music on morphine requirements by time (2 and 24 hours after surgery, and during painful procedures)

Outcome title	No. of studies	No. of participants	Statistical method	Effect size
01 Difference in morphine	13		Mean difference (Random) 95% CI	-1.29 [-2.22, -0.37]
requirements				

	COVER SHEET
Title	Music for pain relief
Authors	Cepeda MS, Carr DB, Lau J, Alvarez H
Contribution of author(s)	M Soledad Cepeda: conceived and co-designed the study, performed the literature search and the data collection. Also appraised the clinical reports, contacted the authors of original clinical trials, and wrote the first version of the manuscript.  Joseph Lau: co-designed the study, provided methodological guidance, and revised the manuscript.  Hernando Alvarez: co-designed the study, appraised the clinical reports, and revised the manuscript.  Daniel B Carr: co-designed the study and wrote final version of the manuscript.
Issue protocol first published	2004/3
Review first published	2006/2
Date of most recent amendment	14 February 2006
Date of most recent SUBSTANTIVE amendment	10 February 2006
What's New	Information not supplied by author
Date new studies sought but none found	Information not supplied by author
Date new studies found but not yet included/excluded	Information not supplied by author
Date new studies found and included/excluded	Information not supplied by author
Date authors' conclusions section amended	Information not supplied by author
Contact address	Dr M. Soledad Cepeda Professor Department of Anesthesia Javeriana University School of Medicine Cra 4- 70-69 Bogota COLOMBIA E-mail: scepeda@javeriana.edu.co Tel: 011 571 5946161

DOI

Fax: 011 571 3406793

10.1002/14651858.CD004843.pub2

Cochrane Library number CD004843

**Editorial group** Cochrane Pain, Palliative and Supportive Care Group

Editorial group code HM-SYMPT

## GRAPHS AND OTHER TABLES

## Figure 01.

## Table Agreement between evaluators

Nominal variables	Agreement (%)
	20.4
Include	99.1
Study design	100
Method of randomization	94.0
Concealment of randomization	98.8
Blinding of investigators	100
Blinding of patients	98
Groups baseline similitude	96
Type of analysis	100
Losses to follow up	100
Type of participants	100
Type of pain	100
Continuous variables	Concordance correlation coefficient
Mean pain intensity in the music group	1
Mean pain intensity in the control group	1
Number of patients with at least 50% of pain relief in the music group	1
Number of patients with at least 50% of pain relief in the control group	1
Morphine requirements in the music group	1
Morphine requirements in the control group	1

Analysis 01.01. Comparison 01 Effect of music on pain intensity levels by age group, Outcome 01 Difference in pain intensity on a 0-10 scale

Review: Music for pain relief

Comparison: 01 Effect of music on pain intensity levels by age group

Outcome: 01 Difference in pain intensity on a 0-10 scale

Study	Mean difference (SE)	Mean difference (Random) 95% Cl	Weight (%)	Mean difference (Randor 95% Cl
Adults				
Bally 2003	-0.10 (0.23)	+	4.4	-0.10 [ -0.55, 0.35 ]
Broscious 1999	0.40 (0.51)	+	2.9	0.40 [ -0.60, 1.40 ]
Cadigan 2001	0.22 (0.29)	+	4.1	0.22 [ -0.35, 0.79 ]
Cepeda 1998	0.10 (0.37)	+	3.7	0.10 [ -0.62, 0.82 ]
Chan 2003	-1.71 (0.34)	+	3.8	-1.71 [ -2.37, -1.05 ]
Chlan 2000	-0.90 (0.47)	+	3.1	-0.90 [ -1.82, 0.02 ]
El Rakshy 1997	-0.50 (0.55)	+	2.8	-0.50 [ -1.57, 0.57 ]
Ferguson 2004	0.05 (0.05)	•	5.0	0.05 [ -0.05, 0.15 ]
Good 1995	1.35 (0.74)	-	2.0	1.35 [ -0.10, 2.80 ]
Good 1998	-0.12 (0.83)		1.7	-0.12 [ -1.75, 1.51 ]
Good 1999	-0.60 (0.34)	+	3.8	-0.60 [ -1.27, 0.07 ]
Haythronthwaite 2001	-0.30 (0.87)	_	1.6	-0.30 [ -2.01, 1.41 ]
Heckmat 1993	-0.90 (0.68)	-	2.2	-0.90 [ -2.22, 0.42 ]
Heitz 1992	-0.40 (0.63)	+	2.4	-0.40 [ -1.63, 0.83 ]
Jacobson 1999	-0.20 (0.58)	+	2.6	-0.20 [ -1.34, 0.94 ]
Koch 1998	0.00 (0.60)	+	2.5	0.00 [ -1.18, 1.18 ]
Kwekkeboom 2003	0.86 (0.11)	•	4.9	0.86 [ 0.64, 1.08 ]
Laurion 2003	-1.40 (0.66)	-	2.3	-1.40 [ -2.69, -0.11 ]
Lee 2002	-1.00 (0.54)	-	2.8	-1.00 [ -2.06, 0.06 ]
Mandle 1990	-0.30 (0.37)	-	3.7	-0.30 [ -1.02, 0.42 ]
McCaffrey 2003	-2.34 (0.36)	+	3.7	-2.34 [ -3.05, -1.63 ]
Menegazzi 1991	-1.20 (0.35)	+	3.8	-1.20 [ -1.89, -0.51 ]
Mullooly 1988	-2.34 (1.80)		0.5	-2.34 [ -5.87, 1.19 ]
Nilsson 2001	0.00 (0.38)	+	3.6	0.00 [ -0.74, 0.74 ]
Nilsson 2003a	-0.80 (0.27)	-	4.2	-0.80 [ -1.33, -0.27 ]

Music for pain relief (Review)

Copyright © 2006 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd

Favors music

Favors control

(Continued ...)

39

(... Continued)

Study	Mean difference (SE)	Mean difference (Random) 95% CI	Weight (%)	Mean difference (Random) 95% CI
Nilsson 2003b	-0.90 (0.33)	+	3.9	-0.90 [ -1.55, -0.25 ]
Phumdoung 2003	-1.01 (0.30)	-	4.1	-1.01 [ -1.59, -0.43 ]
Taylor 1998	0.00 (0.50)	+	3.0	0.00 [ -0.98, 0.98 ]
Yilmaz 2003	-0.01 (0.57)	+	2.7	-0.01 [ -1.13, 1.11 ]
Zimmerman 1996	-0.89 (0.50)	-	3.0	-0.89 [ -1.87, 0.09 ]
Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squa Test for overall effect z=0.21	ure=197.86 df=29 p=<0.0001 !?? =85.	3%	95.2	-0.01 [ -0.09, 0.07 ]
02 Children Arts 1994	0.11 (0.13)	•	4.8	0.11 [ -0.14, 0.36 ]
Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity: not app	,	•	4.8	0.11 [ -0.14, 0.36 ]
Test for overall effect z=0.85 Total (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squa Test for overall effect z=0.04	re=198.62 df=30 p=<0.0001 !?? =84.	9%	100.0	0.00 [ -0.07, 0.08 ]
iest for overall effect z=0.04	p-1			

-10.0 -5.0 0 5.0 10.0 Favors music Favors control

Analysis 02.01. Comparison 02 Effect of music on pain intensity levels by type of pain evaluated, Outcome 01

Difference in pain intensity on a 0-10 scale

Review: Music for pain relief

Comparison: 02 Effect of music on pain intensity levels by type of pain evaluated

Outcome: 01 Difference in pain intensity on a 0-10 scale

	Mean difference (SE)	Mean difference (Random)	Weight	Mean difference (Randon
		95% CI	(%)	95% CI
01 Acute pain Good 1995	1.25 (0.74)		2.2	135 [ 0 10 2 90 ]
	1.35 (0.74)			1.35 [ -0.10, 2.80 ]
Good 1998	-0.12 (0.83)		2.0	-0.12 [ -1.75, 1.51 ]
Good 1999	-0.60 (0.34)	*	4.0	-0.60 [ -1.27, 0.07 ]
Heitz 1992	-0.40 (0.63)	+	2.6	-0.40 [ -1.63, 0.83 ]
Laurion 2003	-1.40 (0.66)	-	2.5	-1.40 [ -2.69, -0.11 ]
Mullooly 1988	-2.34 (1.80)		0.6	-2.34 [ -5.87, 1.19 ]
Nilsson 2001	0.00 (0.38)	+	3.8	0.00 [ -0.74, 0.74 ]
Nilsson 2003a	-0.80 (0.27)	•	4.3	-0.80 [ -1.33, -0.27 ]
Nilsson 2003b	-0.90 (0.33)	+	4.0	-0.90 [ -1.55, -0.25 ]
Taylor 1998	0.00 (0.50)	+	3.2	0.00 [ -0.98, 0.98 ]
		-	3.2	-0.89 [ -1.87, 0.09 ]
Zimmerman 1996	-0.89 (0.50)			
	-0.89 (0.50)	•	32.4	-0.56 [ -0.82, -0.29 ]
Subtotal (95% CI)	-0.89 (0.50) are=15.37 df=10 p=0.12 l?? =34.9%	•		-0.56 [ -0.82, -0.29 ]
Subtotal (95% CI)	are=15.37 df=10 p=0.12 l?? =34.9%	•		-0.56 [ -0.82, -0.29 ]
Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squ	are=15.37 df=10 p=0.12 l?? =34.9%	•	32.4	-0.56 [ -0.82, -0.29 ]
Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squ Test for overall effect z=4.13	are=15.37 df=10 p=0.12 l?? =34.9%	•		-0.56 [ -0.82, -0.29 ] -0.50 [ -1.57, 0.57 ]
Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squ Test for overall effect z=4.13 02 Chronic pain	are=15.37 df=10 p=0.12 l?? =34.9% p=0.00004	<u>+</u>	32.4	
Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squ Test for overall effect z=4.13 02 Chronic pain El Rakshy 1997 McCaffrey 2003 Subtotal (95% CI)	are=15.37 df=10 p=0.12 l?? =34.9% p=0.00004  -0.50 (0.55)  -2.34 (0.36)	• •	32.4	-0.50 [ -1.57, 0.57 ]
Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squ Test for overall effect z=4.13 02 Chronic pain El Rakshy 1997 McCaffrey 2003 Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squ	are=15.37 df=10 p=0.12 !?? =34.9% p=0.00004 -0.50 (0.55) -2.34 (0.36) are=7.92 df=1 p=0.005 !?? =87.4%	÷	32.4 3.0 3.9	-0.50 [ -1.57, 0.57 ] -2.34 [ -3.05, -1.63 ]
Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squ Test for overall effect z=4.13 02 Chronic pain El Rakshy 1997 McCaffrey 2003 Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squ Test for overall effect z=5.93	are=15.37 df=10 p=0.12 !?? =34.9% p=0.00004 -0.50 (0.55) -2.34 (0.36) are=7.92 df=1 p=0.005 !?? =87.4%	• •	32.4 3.0 3.9	-0.50 [ -1.57, 0.57 ] -2.34 [ -3.05, -1.63 ]
Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squ Test for overall effect z=4.13 02 Chronic pain El Rakshy 1997 McCaffrey 2003 Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squ	are=15.37 df=10 p=0.12 !?? =34.9% p=0.00004 -0.50 (0.55) -2.34 (0.36) are=7.92 df=1 p=0.005 !?? =87.4%	÷	32.4 3.0 3.9	-0.50 [ -1.57, 0.57 ] -2.34 [ -3.05, -1.63 ]
Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squ Test for overall effect z=4.13 02 Chronic pain El Rakshy 1997 McCaffrey 2003 Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squ Test for overall effect z=5.93 03 Procedural pain	are=15.37 df=10 p=0.12 l?? =34.9% p=0.00004  -0.50 (0.55)  -2.34 (0.36)  are=7.92 df=1 p=0.005 l?? =87.4% p<0.00001		3.0 3.9 6.9	-0.50 [ -1.57, 0.57 ] -2.34 [ -3.05, -1.63 ] -1.78 [ -2.37, -1.19 ]
Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squ Test for overall effect z=4.13 02 Chronic pain El Rakshy 1997 McCaffrey 2003 Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squ Test for overall effect z=5.93 03 Procedural pain Bally 2003	are=15.37 df=10 p=0.12 l?? =34.9% p=0.00004  -0.50 (0.55)  -2.34 (0.36)  are=7.92 df=1 p=0.005 l?? =87.4% p<0.00001  -0.10 (0.23)	* *	3.0 3.9 6.9	-0.50 [ -1.57, 0.57 ] -2.34 [ -3.05, -1.63 ] -1.78 [ -2.37, -1.19 ]
Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squ Test for overall effect z=4.13 02 Chronic pain El Rakshy 1997 McCaffrey 2003 Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squ Test for overall effect z=5.93 03 Procedural pain Bally 2003 Broscious 1999	are=15.37 df=10 p=0.12 l?? =34.9% p=0.00004 -0.50 (0.55) -2.34 (0.36) are=7.92 df=1 p=0.005 l?? =87.4% p<0.00001 -0.10 (0.23) 0.40 (0.51)	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	3.0 3.9 6.9	-0.50 [ -1.57, 0.57 ] -2.34 [ -3.05, -1.63 ] -1.78 [ -2.37, -1.19 ] -0.10 [ -0.55, 0.35 ] 0.40 [ -0.60, 1.40 ]
Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squ Test for overall effect z=4.13 02 Chronic pain El Rakshy 1997 McCaffrey 2003 Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squ Test for overall effect z=5.93 03 Procedural pain Bally 2003 Broscious 1999 Cadigan 2001	are=15.37 df=10 p=0.12 l?? =34.9% p=0.00004  -0.50 (0.55)  -2.34 (0.36)  are=7.92 df=1 p=0.005 l?? =87.4% p<0.00001  -0.10 (0.23)  0.40 (0.51)  0.22 (0.29)	* * * * * * *	32.4 3.0 3.9 6.9 4.5 3.2 4.2	-0.50 [ -1.57, 0.57 ] -2.34 [ -3.05, -1.63 ] -1.78 [ -2.37, -1.19 ] -0.10 [ -0.55, 0.35 ] 0.40 [ -0.60, 1.40 ] 0.22 [ -0.35, 0.79 ]

-10.0 -5.0 0 5.0 10.0

Favors Music Favors Control

(Continued  $\dots$ )

(... Continued)

				( Continued)
Study	Mean difference (SE)	Mean difference (Random) 95% Cl	Weight (%)	Mean difference (Random) 95% CI
Ferguson 2004	0.05 (0.05)	•	5.0	0.05 [ -0.05, 0.15 ]
Haythronthwaite 2001	-0.30 (0.87)	+	1.8	-0.30 [ -2.01, 1.41 ]
Jacobson 1999	-0.20 (0.58)	+	2.8	-0.20 [ -1.34, 0.94 ]
Koch 1998	0.00 (0.60)	+	2.8	0.00 [ -1.18, 1.18 ]
Kwekkeboom 2003	0.86 (0.11)	•	4.9	0.86 [ 0.64, 1.08 ]
Lee 2002	-1.00 (0.54)	-+	3.0	-1.00 [ -2.06, 0.06 ]
Mandle 1990	-0.30 (0.37)	+	3.9	-0.30 [ -1.02, 0.42 ]
Menegazzi 1991	-1.20 (0.35)	+	3.9	-1.20 [ -1.89, -0.51 ]
Yilmaz 2003	-0.01 (0.57)	+	2.9	-0.01 [ -1.13, 1.11 ]
Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-square= Test for overall effect z=2.46 p=0 04 Labour pain		4%	54.0	0.10 [ 0.02, 0.19 ]
Phumdoung 2003	-1.01 (0.30)	-	4.2	-1.01 [ -1.59, -0.43 ]
Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity: not applicab Test for overall effect z=3.41 p=0		•	4.2	-1.01 [ -1.59, -0.43 ]
05 Experimental pain Heckmat 1993	-0.90 (0.68)	-	2.5	-0.90 [ -2.22, 0.42 ]
Subtotal (95% CI)  Test for heterogeneity: not applicable  Test for overall effect z=1.33 p=0		•	2.5	-0.90 [ -2.22, 0.42 ]
Total (95% CI)  Test for heterogeneity chi-square= Test for overall effect z=0.21 p=0	197.86 df=29 p=<0.0001 l?? =85.	3%	100.0	-0.01 [ -0.09, 0.07 ]

-10.0 -5.0 0 5.0 10.0 Favors Music Favors Control

Analysis 03.01. Comparison 03 Effect of music on pain intensity levels by who selected the type of music, Outcome 01 Difference in pain intensity on a 0-10 scale

Review: Music for pain relief

Comparison: 03 Effect of music on pain intensity levels by who selected the type of music

Outcome: 01 Difference in pain intensity on a 0-10 scale

Study	Mean difference (SE)	Mean difference (Random) 95% CI	Weight (%)	Mean difference (Random) 95% CI
01 Selected				
Bally 2003	-0.10 (0.23)	†	4.5	-0.10 [ -0.55, 0.35 ]
Broscious 1999	0.40 (0.51)	+	3.2	0.40 [ -0.60, 1.40 ]
Cepeda 1998	0.10 (0.37)	+	3.8	0.10 [ -0.62, 0.82 ]
Chlan 2000	-0.90 (0.47)	+	3.3	-0.90 [ -1.82, 0.02 ]
Good 1995	1.35 (0.74)	<del>  •</del>	2.2	1.35 [ -0.10, 2.80 ]
Good 1998	-0.12 (0.83)	+	2.0	-0.12 [ -1.75, 1.51 ]
Good 1999	-0.60 (0.34)	+	4.0	-0.60 [ -1.27, 0.07 ]
Haythronthwaite 2001	-0.30 (0.87)	_	1.8	-0.30 [ -2.01, 1.41 ]
Heitz 1992	-0.40 (0.63)	+	2.6	-0.40 [ -1.63, 0.83 ]
Jacobson 1999	-0.20 (0.58)	+	2.8	-0.20 [ -1.34, 0.94 ]
Koch 1998	0.00 (0.60)	+	2.8	0.00 [ -1.18, 1.18 ]
Kwekkeboom 2003	0.86 (0.11)	•	4.9	0.86 [ 0.64, 1.08 ]
Lee 2002	-1.00 (0.54)	-	3.0	-1.00 [ -2.06, 0.06 ]
Menegazzi 1991	-1.20 (0.35)	+	3.9	-1.20 [ -1.89, -0.51 ]
Phumdoung 2003	-1.01 (0.30)	+	4.2	-1.01 [ -1.59, -0.43 ]
Taylor 1998	0.00 (0.50)	+	3.2	0.00 [ -0.98, 0.98 ]
Yilmaz 2003	-0.01 (0.57)	+	2.9	-0.01 [ -1.13, 1.11 ]
Zimmerman 1996	-0.89 (0.50)	+	3.2	-0.89 [ -1.87, 0.09 ]
Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-squar Test for overall effect z=2.60	re=96.04 df=17 p=<0.0001 l?? =82.3 p=0.009	%	58.4	0.20 [ 0.05, 0.35 ]
02 No				
Cadigan 2001	0.22 (0.29)	†	4.2	0.22 [ -0.35, 0.79 ]
Chan 2003	-1.71 (0.34)	+	4.0	-1.71 [ -2.37, -1.05 ]
El Rakshy 1997	-0.50 (0.55)	+	3.0	-0.50 [ -1.57, 0.57 ]
Ferguson 2004	0.05 (0.05)		5.0	0.05 [ -0.05, 0.15 ]
		-10.0 -5.0 0 5.0 10.0  Favors Music Favors Control		(Continued )

Music for pain relief (Review)

43

(... Continued)

Study	Mean difference (SE)	Mean difference (Random) 95% CI	Weight	Mean difference (Random) 95% CI
Heckmat 1993	-0.90 (0.68)	73% CI	2.5	-0.90 [ -2.22, 0.42 ]
Laurion 2003	-1.40 (0.66)		2.5	-1.40 [ -2.69, -0.11 ]
Mandle 1990	-0.30 (0.37)	-	3.9	-0.30 [ -1.02, 0.42 ]
McCaffrey 2003	-2.34 (0.36)	+	3.9	-2.34 [ -3.05, -1.63 ]
Mullooly 1988	-2.34 (1.80)		0.6	-2.34 [ -5.87, 1.19 ]
Nilsson 2001	0.00 (0.38)	+	3.8	0.00 [ -0.74, 0.74 ]
Nilsson 2003a	-0.80 (0.27)	-	4.3	-0.80 [ -1.33, -0.27 ]
Nilsson 2003b	-0.90 (0.33)	•	4.0	-0.90 [ -1.55, -0.25 ]
Subtotal (95% CI)			41.6	-0.08 [ -0.17, 0.01 ]
Test for heterogeneity chi-square=9	.82 df=11 p=<0.0001 l?? =88.0%			
Test for overall effect z=1.81 p=0.0	)7			
Total (95% CI)			100.0	-0.01 [ -0.09, 0.07 ]
Test for heterogeneity chi-square=19	97.86 df=29 p=<0.0001 l?? =85.3%			
Test for overall effect z=0.21 p=0.8	3			
		<u> </u>		
		-10.0 -5.0 0 5.0 10.0		

Analysis 04.01. Comparison 04 Effect of music on global pain relief (risk of having at least 50% of pain relief),

Outcome 01 Risk of having at least 50% of pain relief

Favors Music

Favors Control

Review: Music for pain relief

Comparison: 04 Effect of music on global pain relief (risk of having at least 50% of pain relief)

Outcome: 01 Risk of having at least 50% of pain relief

Study	Music n/N	Control n/N	Relative Risk (Fixed) 95% CI	Weight (%)	Relative Risk (Fixed) 95% CI
Beck 1991	3/15	1/15		2.7	3.00 [ 0.35, 25.68 ]
Gawronska 2002	64/100	12/30	•	50.7	1.60 [ 1.01, 2.54 ]
Kotwal 1998	23/54	15/54	-	41.2	1.53 [ 0.90, 2.60 ]
Uedo 2004	6/14	2/15	-	5.3	3.21 [ 0.77, 13.36 ]
Total (95% CI)	183	114	•	100.0	1.70 [ 1.21, 2.37 ]
Total events: 96 (Music), 30	(Control)				
Test for heterogeneity chi-s	quare=1.25 df=3 p=0	.74  ?? =0.0%			
Test for overall effect z=3.1	0 p=0.002				
			0.001 0.01 0.1 1 10 100 1000		

0.001 0.01 0.1 1 10 100 1000 Favors control Favors Music

Analysis 05.01. Comparison 05 Effect of music on morphine requirements by time (2 and 24 hours after surgery, and during painful procedures), Outcome 01 Difference in morphine requirements

Review: Music for pain relief

Comparison: 05 Effect of music on morphine requirements by time (2 and 24 hours after surgery, and during painful procedures)

Outcome: 01 Difference in morphine requirements

Study	Mean difference (SE)	Mean difference (Random) 95% Cl	Weight (%)	Mean difference (Random) 95% CI
01 2 hours				
Laurion 2003	-2.80 (2.12)	•	4.1	-2.80 [ -6.96, 1.36 ]
Nilsson 2003a	-0.80 (0.64)	•	16.3	-0.80 [ -2.05, 0.45 ]
Nilsson 2003b	-1.20 (0.64)	•	16.3	-1.20 [ -2.45, 0.05 ]
Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-so Test for overall effect z=2.44	quare=0.88 df=2 p=0.64 l?? =0.0% 4 p=0.01	,	36.6	-1.08 [ -1.95, -0.21 ]
02 24 hours				
Blankfield 1995	-6.10 (6.82)	+	0.5	-6.10 [ -19.47, 7.27 ]
Good 1995	-0.86 (7.33)	+	0.4	-0.86 [ -15.23, 13.51 ]
Korunka 1992	-6.10 (1.90)	•	4.9	-6.10 [ -9.82, -2.38 ]
Migneault 2004	16.40 (13.05)	<del> </del>	0.1	16.40 [ -9.18, 41.98 ]
Nilsson 2001	-6.90 (3.60)	-	1.6	-6.90 [ -13.96, 0.16 ]
Subtotal (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-sc Test for overall effect z=3.59	quare=3.46 df=4 p=0.48 l?? =0.0% 9 p=0.0003	•	7.5	-5.68 [ -8.78, -2.58 ]
03 During painful procedure				
Cepeda 1998	-0.64 (0.52)	•	18.1	-0.64 [ -1.66, 0.38 ]
Kliempt 1999	-0.20 (1.83)	•	5.2	-0.20 [ -3.79, 3.39 ]
Koch 1998	-6.56 (2.21)	•	3.8	-6.56 [ -10.89, -2.23 ]
Mandle 1990	-0.49 (1.53)	•	6.8	-0.49 [ -3.49, 2.51 ]
Schiemann 2002	-0.11 (0.23)	•	22.0	-0.11 [ -0.57, 0.35 ]
	quare=9.10 df=4 p=0.06 l?? =56.0%		55.9	-0.26 [ -0.67, 0.15 ]
Test for overall effect $z=1.25$ Total (95% CI) Test for heterogeneity chi-sc Test for overall effect $z=2.55$	quare=27.18 df=12 p=0.007 l?? =55.9%		100.0	-0.48 [ -0.85, -0.12 ]

-100.0 -50.0 0 50.0 100.0 Favors Music Favors Contorl